ORPHAN MEDICAL INC Form DEFM14A May 23, 2005

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.

Filed by the Registrant x Filed by a Party other than the Registrant o Check the appropriate box:

(4)

o

Preliminary Proxy Statement

Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))

x Definitive Proxy Statement o Definitive Additional Materials

Soliciting Material Pursuant to \$240.14a-12

Date Filed:

ORPHAN MEDICAL, INC.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box): No fee required. Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11. Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies: (1)Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share, Senior Convertible Stock, par value \$.01 per share and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$.01 per share of Orphan Medical, Inc. (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies: Approximately 15,271,884 shares of Orphan Medical, Inc. common stock (consisting of 11,488,024 shares outstanding on April 18, 2005 and approximately 2,034,327 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of in-the-money options and warrants; 8,706 shares of Senior Convertible Preferred Stock (the senior preferred stock), which are convertible into 1,069,533 shares of common stock; and 4,420 shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock (the Series B preferred stock), which are convertible into 680,000 shares of common stock of Orphan Medical, Inc.) (3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined): \$10.75 per share of common stock, \$1,320.64 per share of senior preferred stock and \$1,653.75 per share of Series B preferred stock (the prices per share negotiated in the transaction) (4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction: \$148,345,718 (equal to the sum of (A) 11,488,024 shares of common stock multiplied by \$10.75 per share, (B) in-the-money options and warrants to purchase 2,034,327 shares of common stock multiplied by \$2.97 per share (which is the difference between \$10.75 and \$7.78, the weighted average exercise price per share of in-the-money options and warrants), (C) 8,706 shares of senior preferred stock multiplied by \$1,320.64 per share, and (D) 4,420 shares of Series B preferred stock multiplied by \$1,653.85 per share). (5) Total fee paid: \$17,461 (calculated by multiplying the proposed maximum aggregate value of the transaction by 0.00011770, in accordance with Section 14(g) of the Exchange Act). Fee paid previously with preliminary materials. Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing. Amount Previously Paid: (1)(2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.: Filing Party: (3)

Persons who are to respond to the collection of information contained in this form are not required to respond unless the form displays a currently valid OMB control number.

Dear Stockholder:

You are cordially invited to attend the special meeting of the stockholders of Orphan Medical, Inc., which will be held at 10:00 a.m. on June 22, 2005, at the offices of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, 50 South Sixth Street, Suite 1500, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402.

At the special meeting you will be asked to consider and vote upon a proposal to adopt an Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of April 18, 2005, among Orphan Medical, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Twist Merger Sub, Inc. (a wholly owned subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals) providing for the merger of Twist Merger Sub into Orphan Medical, with Orphan Medical surviving the merger and becoming a wholly owned subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. For your reference, a copy of the merger agreement is attached to the enclosed proxy statement as Appendix A. Orphan Medical stockholders also are being asked to consider and vote upon a proposal to authorize the proxyholders to vote to adjourn or postpone the special meeting, in their sole discretion, for the purpose of soliciting additional votes for the adoption of the merger agreement.

If the merger agreement is approved by the required Orphan Medical stockholders, in the merger all outstanding shares of Orphan Medical capital stock will be cancelled and converted into the right to receive a cash payment as follows: \$10.75 for each share of our common stock; \$1,320.6386 for each share of our senior preferred stock; and \$1,653.8462 for each share of our series B preferred stock. Outstanding warrants and options to purchase Orphan Medical capital stock will be cancelled and, to the extent vested, converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of Orphan Medical capital stock for which the warrant or option is exercisable at the time of the merger multiplied by (x) \$10.75 minus (y) the per share exercise price of the warrant or option. The cash you receive in the merger in exchange for your shares of Orphan Medical capital stock and any warrants or options to purchase capital stock will be subject to United States federal income tax and also may be taxed under applicable state, local and foreign tax laws.

Your board of directors has reviewed and considered the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, has determined that the merger is in the best interests of Orphan Medical and its stockholders, and has approved the merger agreement and declared it to be advisable. Your board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR adoption of the merger agreement. Under Orphan Medical s certificate of incorporation, the approval and adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of (1) holders of a majority of our outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis and (2) holders of a majority of our outstanding senior preferred stock, voting as a separate class. Pursuant to an agreement between Orphan Medical and UBS Capital II LLC dated as of December 7, 2001, UBS irrevocably waived its right to vote the senior preferred stock as a separate class with respect to certain matters, including a merger of Orphan Medical with or into another person. Each share of Orphan Medical common stock is entitled to one vote on all matters that come before the special meeting. Stockholders holding approximately 37.2% of our outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock (on an as-converted basis) have entered into a Voting Agreement dated as of April 18, 2005 by and among such stockholders, Orphan Medical, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub, a copy of which is attached to the enclosed proxy statement as Appendix B, whereby they have agreed to vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement at the special meeting. The stockholders party to the voting agreement include UBS, which owns all of our outstanding senior preferred stock.

Attached to this letter you will find a formal notice of special meeting and a proxy statement. The accompanying proxy statement provides you with detailed information about the special meeting and the proposed merger. If the merger agreement is approved by the requisite number of holders of our common stock and senior preferred stock, the closing of the merger will occur soon after the special meeting of Orphan Medical stockholders, subject to the conditions to closing in the merger agreement. Please give this material your careful attention and consideration. You may also obtain more information about us from documents we have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These documents are also available on our website at www.orphan.com.

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol ORPH. On May 19, 2005, the average of the high and low asking price per share of Orphan Medical common stock was \$10.55 per share.

Your vote is important regardless of the number of shares of our common stock and senior preferred stock you own. A failure to vote will count as a vote against the merger. Accordingly, you are requested promptly to complete, sign and date the enclosed proxy card and return it in the envelope provided, whether or not you plan to attend. You may also vote your shares by using a toll-free number or via the Internet. Your proxy card contains instructions for using these convenient services. A decision to vote by using the toll-free number or via the Internet will not prevent you from voting your shares in person if you subsequently choose to attend the special meeting.

Thank you for your cooperation.

Very truly yours,

John Howell Bullion Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer and Secretary

This Proxy Statement is dated May 20, 2005, and is first being mailed to stockholders on or about May 25, 2005.

ORPHAN MEDICAL, INC. 13911 RIDGEDALE DRIVE, SUITE 250 MINNETONKA, MINNESOTA 55305

TELEPHONE: (952) 513-6900

NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON JUNE 22, 2005

TO THE STOCKHOLDERS OF ORPHAN MEDICAL, INC.:

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a special meeting of stockholders of Orphan Medical, Inc., a Delaware corporation, will be held at 10:00 a.m. on June 22, 2005, at the offices of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, 50 South Sixth Street, Suite 1500, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402 for the following purposes:

- 1. To consider and vote upon a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of April 18, 2005, by and among Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Twist Merger Sub, Inc., a newly formed Delaware corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Orphan Medical. This proposal is more fully described in the accompanying proxy statement, and a copy of the merger agreement is attached as Appendix A to the accompanying proxy statement.
- 2. To consider and vote upon a proposal to authorize the proxyholders to vote to adjourn or postpone the special meeting, in their sole discretion, for the purpose of soliciting additional votes for the adoption of the merger agreement.
- 3. To transact such other business as may properly come before the special meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the meeting.

Only holders of record at the close of business on May 23, 2005 of our common stock and senior preferred stock are entitled to notice of and to vote at the special meeting and at any adjournment or postponement of the special meeting. All stockholders are cordially invited to attend the special meeting in person. However, to assure your representation at the meeting in case you cannot attend, you are urged to mark, sign, date and return the enclosed proxy card as promptly as possible in the postage prepaid envelope enclosed for that purpose. You may also vote your shares by using a toll-free number or via the Internet. Your proxy card contains instructions for using these convenient services. Any stockholder attending the special meeting may vote in person even if he or she has returned a proxy card.

Orphan Medical s board of directors has determined that the merger is in the best interests of Orphan Medical and its stockholders, has unanimously approved the merger agreement and recommends that Orphan Medical stockholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement.

Stockholders have the right to dissent from the merger and obtain payment in cash of the fair value of their Orphan Medical common stock and senior preferred stock under applicable provisions of Delaware law. In order to perfect and exercise appraisal rights, stockholders must give written demand for appraisal of their shares before the taking of the vote on the merger at the special meeting and must not vote in favor of the merger. A copy of the applicable Delaware statutory provisions is included as Appendix D to the accompanying proxy statement, and a summary of these provisions can be found under Dissenters Rights of Appraisal in the accompanying proxy statement.

Under Orphan Medical s certificate of incorporation, the adoption of the merger agreement requires the approval of (1) holders of a majority of Orphan Medical outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis and (2) holders of a majority of Orphan Medical outstanding senior preferred stock, voting as a separate class. Pursuant to an agreement between Orphan Medical and UBS Capital II LLC dated as of December 7, 2001, UBS irrevocably waived its right to vote the senior preferred stock as a separate class with respect to certain matters, including a merger of Orphan Medical with or into another person. Authorizing the proxyholders to vote to adjourn or postpone the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional votes for the adoption of the merger agreement will require the affirmative vote of Orphan Medical stockholders representing a majority of the shares of

Orphan Medical common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis, present and entitled to vote at the special meeting.

In the event that there are not sufficient votes to approve the proposed merger at the time of the special meeting, the special meeting may be adjourned in order to permit further solicitation by Orphan Medical.

By Order of the Board of Directors

John Howell Bullion Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer and Secretary

Minnetonka, Minnesota May 20, 2005

Please do not send your stock certificates at this time. If the merger agreement is approved, you will be sent instructions regarding the surrender of your stock certificates.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

OUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGER	1
SUMMARY TERM SHEET	3
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION	8
THE PARTIES TO THE MERGER	8
THE SPECIAL MEETING OF COMPANY STOCKHOLDERS	10
THE MERGER	12
MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	26
ACCOUNTING TREATMENT	27
REGULATORY APPROVALS NOT REQUIRED	27
THE MERGER AGREEMENT	27
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	40
DISSENTERS RIGHTS OF APPRAISAL	41
OTHER MATTERS	43
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	44

OUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGER

1. Why is Orphan Medical proposing the merger?

The board of directors of Orphan Medical believes that the merger will benefit you because the merger offers you an attractive premium over the trading price of our common stock prior to the announcement of the merger.

2. What will I receive for my Orphan Medical stock in the merger?

You will receive \$10.75 in cash for each share of our common stock; \$1,320.6386 in cash for each share of our senior preferred stock; and \$1,653.8462 for each share of our series B preferred stock you own (except to the extent you properly exercise your appraisal rights under Delaware law).

3. What vote is required for Orphan Medical stockholders to adopt the merger agreement?

In order for the merger to be approved, holders of a majority of our outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis, must vote FOR adoption of the merger agreement. Proxies returned to Orphan Medical but not marked to indicate your voting preference will be counted as votes FOR adoption of the merger agreement.

4. What do I need to do now?

After carefully reading and considering the information contained in this proxy statement, please vote your shares as soon as possible by telephone or by the Internet, as described in the instructions on the enclosed proxy card, or by filling out, signing, dating and returning the enclosed proxy card or by attending the special meeting of Orphan Medical stockholders.

5. If my shares are held in street name by my broker, will my broker vote my shares for me?

Your broker can vote your shares only if you provide instructions on how to vote. You should instruct your broker on how to vote your shares using the instructions provided by your broker. If you do not instruct your broker to vote your shares, it has the same effect as a vote AGAINST adoption of the merger agreement.

6. What happens if I do not return a proxy card?

If you fail to return your proxy card, your shares will not be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present at the special meeting. In addition, the failure to return your proxy card will have the same effect as a vote AGAINST the merger agreement.

7. Can I change my vote after I have mailed my proxy card?

Yes. You can change your vote at any time before your proxy is voted at the special meeting. You may revoke your proxy by notifying our Secretary in writing or by submitting a new proxy dated after the date of the proxy being revoked or by submitting a new proxy by telephone or by the Internet. In addition, your proxy will be revoked by you if you attend the special meeting and vote in person. However, simply attending the special meeting without voting will not revoke a proxy you submitted prior to the special meeting. If you have instructed a broker to vote your shares, you must follow the instructions received from that broker to change your vote.

8. Do I need to attend the Orphan Medical special meeting in person?

No. It is not necessary for you to attend the special meeting to vote your shares if Orphan Medical has previously received your proxy.

9. When will holders of Orphan Medical stock receive the merger consideration?

The merger is expected to be completed promptly following the special meeting of Orphan Medical stockholders, subject to the closing conditions contained in the merger agreement. Following closing of the merger, you will receive instructions on how to receive your cash payment in exchange for each share of our common stock or senior preferred stock. You must return your stock certificates along with a completed letter of transmittal as described in the instructions, and you will receive your cash payment as soon as practicable after Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., the paying agent, receives these documents correctly completed. If you hold shares through a brokerage account, your broker will handle the surrender of stock certificates to Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. on your behalf.

10. Who will own Orphan Medical after the merger?

After the merger, Orphan Medical will be a wholly owned subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Upon completion of the merger, the current stockholders of Orphan Medical will no longer have any equity or ownership interest in Orphan Medical, or in Jazz Pharmaceuticals, by virtue of their current ownership of Orphan Medical stock.

11. Should I send in my Orphan Medical stock certificates now?

No. After the merger is completed, Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as paying agent, will send you written instructions for exchanging your Orphan Medical stock certificates.

12. Will I owe taxes as a result of the merger?

For United States federal income tax purposes, the exchange of your shares of Orphan Medical stock for cash pursuant to the merger (or pursuant to the exercise of dissenter s rights) will be treated as a taxable exchange by you. Accordingly, you will recognize a gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount of cash you receive and your adjusted tax basis in your shares of Orphan Medical stock. We recommend that you read the section titled Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations in this proxy statement for a more detailed explanation of the tax consequences of the merger. You should consult your tax advisor regarding the specific tax consequences of the merger applicable to you in light of your particular circumstances.

13. Who can help answer my questions?

If you have additional questions about the merger or other matters discussed in this proxy statement after reading this proxy statement, you should contact:

Company Secretary Orphan Medical, Inc. 13911 Ridgedale Drive, Suite 250 Minnetonka, MN 55305 (952) 513-6900

SUMMARY TERM SHEET

The following summary highlights selected information from this proxy statement and may not contain all of the information that is important to you. You should carefully read this proxy statement, including the appendices, and the other documents we refer to or incorporate by reference, for a more complete understanding of the proposed merger described in this summary. The merger agreement, which is the legal document that governs the terms of the merger, is attached as Appendix A to this proxy statement. You may obtain the information incorporated by reference into this proxy statement without charge by following the instructions in the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information that begins on page 44 of this proxy statement.

The Proposed Merger

- *Proposal.* You are being asked to vote to adopt a merger agreement providing for the acquisition of Orphan Medical by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. In the merger, Twist Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, will merge into Orphan Medical, with Orphan Medical surviving the merger and becoming a wholly owned subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals.
- *Price for Your Stock.* As a result of the merger, you will receive cash consideration of: \$10.75 for each of your shares of our common stock, \$1,320.6386 for each of your shares of our senior preferred stock; and \$1,653.8462 for each of your shares of our series B preferred stock.
- *The Acquirer*. Jazz Pharmaceuticals is a Delaware corporation, with its principal executive office located at 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California, 94304. The telephone number of the principal executive offices is (650) 496-3777. Jazz Pharmaceuticals is privately held and focuses on the development and commercialization of pharmaceutical products that address unmet clinical needs in neurology and psychiatry.

Orphan Medical Stock Price

Shares of Orphan Medical are traded on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol ORPH. On April 18, 2005, which was the last trading day before we announced the merger, the average of the high and low asking price per share of our common stock was \$8.55. See Market Price for Orphan Medical Common Stock.

Unanimous Board Recommendation

Orphan Medical s board of directors has unanimously approved the merger and unanimously recommends that Orphan Medical stockholders vote FOR the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger.

Orphan Medical s Reasons for the Merger

Orphan Medical s board of directors consulted with senior management and Orphan Medical s financial and legal advisors and considered a number of factors, including those set forth below, in reaching its decisions to approve the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and to recommend that Orphan Medical stockholders vote FOR adoption of the merger agreement:

- The form and amount of the merger consideration;
- Opinion of Orphan Medical s financial advisor;
- Review of the prospects of remaining independent;

- Uncertain availability of alternative transactions;
- Likelihood of closing; and
- Vesting of stock options and other employee matters.

The information and factors set forth above includes the material factors considered by Orphan Medical s board of directors. In view of the variety of factors considered in connection with its evaluation of the merger, Orphan Medical s board of directors did not find it practicable to, and did not, quantify or otherwise assign relative or specific weight or values to any of these factors, and individual directors may have given different weight to different factors. See The Merger Orphan Medical s Reasons for the Merger beginning on page 17 of this proxy statement.

Opinion of Orphan Medical s Financial Advisor

On April 18, 2005, Banc of America Securities delivered its oral opinion to Orphan Medical s board of directors, subsequently confirmed in writing, that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the assumptions made, matters considered and qualifications and limitations set forth therein, the consideration proposed to be received by the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock in connection with the proposed merger was fair from a financial point of view to such holders (other than the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock that are party to the voting agreement entered into in connection with the merger).

The full text of the written opinion of Banc of America Securities dated April 18, 2005 is attached to this proxy statement as Appendix C. Banc of America Securities opinion is directed to Orphan Medical s board of directors, does not address any other aspect of the merger and does not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how to vote or act with respect to the merger agreement. You are urged to read the opinion carefully and in its entirety.

The Special Meeting of Stockholders

- *Place, Date and Time.* The special meeting will be held at the offices of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, 50 South Sixth Street, Suite 1500, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402 at 10:00 a.m. on June 22, 2005. In the event that there are not sufficient votes to approve the proposed merger at the time of the special meeting, the special meeting may be adjourned in order to permit further solicitation by Orphan Medical.
- What Vote is Required. The adoption of the merger agreement requires the approval of holders of a majority of Orphan Medical outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis. The failure to vote has the same effect as a vote against adoption of the merger agreement. Authorizing the proxyholders to vote to adjourn or postpone the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional votes for the adoption of the merger agreement will require the affirmative vote of Orphan Medical stockholders representing a majority of the shares of Orphan Medical common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis, present and entitled to vote at the special meeting. Stockholders holding approximately 37.2% of our outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock (on an as-converted basis) have entered into a voting agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals whereby they have agreed to vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement at the special meeting. A description of the terms of the voting agreement appears in the section The Merger Agreement The Voting Agreement beginning on page 38 of this proxy statement.
- Who Can Vote at the Meeting. You can vote at the special meeting all of the shares of Orphan Medical common stock and senior preferred stock you own of record as of May 23, 2005, which is the record date for the special meeting. If you own shares that are registered in someone else s

name (for example a broker), you need to direct that person to vote those shares or obtain an authorization from them and vote the shares yourself at the meeting. As of the close of business on May 23, 2005, there were 11,491,394 shares of our common stock outstanding held by approximately 3,000 stockholders and 8,706 shares of our senior preferred stock outstanding held by one stockholder.

• Procedure for Voting. You can vote your shares by: (1) attending the special meeting and voting in person, (2) mailing the enclosed proxy card, or (3) voting by telephone or by the Internet. You may revoke your proxy at any time before the vote is taken at the special meeting. To revoke your proxy, you must either advise the Orphan Medical Secretary in writing, or deliver a new proxy, dated after the date of the proxy being revoked, before your Orphan Medical common stock or senior preferred stock has been voted at the special meeting, or you must attend the meeting and vote your shares in person. Merely attending the special meeting will not constitute revocation of a proxy submitted prior to the special meeting. See The Special Meeting of Orphan Medical Stockholders beginning on page 10 of this proxy statement.

Shares Held by Directors and Executive Officers

As of April 15, 2005, approximately 4.4% of the outstanding shares of our common stock were held by directors and executive officers of Orphan Medical, and no shares of our capital stock were held by Jazz Pharmaceuticals or any of its subsidiaries. Orphan Medical expects all of these shares to be voted in favor of the proposal to adopt the merger agreement. Our chief executive officer, John Bullion, together with certain other stockholders of Orphan Medical, has entered into a voting agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals to vote his shares in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement. The terms of the voting agreement are described in detail in the section The Merger Agreement The Voting Agreement beginning on page 38 of this proxy statement.

Dissenters Rights of Appraisal

Delaware law provides you with appraisal rights in connection with the merger. This means that if you are not satisfied with the amount of cash you will receive in the merger, you are entitled to have the value of your shares independently determined and to receive payment based on that valuation. The ultimate amount you receive as a dissenting stockholder in an appraisal proceeding may be more or less than, or the same as, the amount you would have received in the merger. To exercise your appraisal rights, you must deliver a written objection to the merger to Orphan Medical at or before the special meeting and you must not vote in favor of adoption of the merger agreement. Your failure to follow exactly the procedures specified under Delaware law will result in the loss of your appraisal rights. See Dissenters Rights of Appraisal beginning on page 41 of this proxy statement.

Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations

The merger will be a taxable transaction to you. In general, for United States federal income tax purposes, your receipt of cash in exchange for your shares of our common stock or senior preferred stock generally will cause you to recognize a gain or loss measured by the difference between the cash you receive in the merger and your tax basis in your shares of our common stock or senior preferred stock. You should consult your own tax advisor regarding the specific tax consequences of the merger applicable to you in light of your particular circumstances. See Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations beginning on page 26 of this proxy statement.

When the Merger Will Be Completed

We are working to complete the merger as soon as possible. We anticipate completing the merger on or about June 24, 2005, following the special meeting, subject to receipt of stockholder approval and satisfaction of other requirements, including the conditions described immediately below. See The Merger Agreement Effective Time of the Merger beginning on page 27 of this proxy statement.

Conditions to Completing the Merger

The completion of the merger depends on a number of conditions being satisfied, including the following:

- adoption of the merger agreement by holders of a majority of our outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis;
- approval of any governmental authorities required for the merger;
- no material adverse effect having occurred with respect to Orphan Medical; and
- receipt by Jazz Pharmaceuticals of the senior debt financing contemplated by the commitment letter delivered by certain lenders to Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

If the law permits, either Orphan Medical or Jazz Pharmaceuticals could choose to waive a condition to its obligation to complete the merger even though that condition has not been satisfied. See The Merger Agreement Conditions to the Consummation of the Merger beginning on page 35 of this proxy statement.

Interests of Directors and Officers in the Merger that Differ From Your Interests

Some of Orphan Medical s directors and officers have interests in the merger that are different from, or are in addition to, their interests as stockholders in Orphan Medical. Our board of directors knew about these additional interests and considered them when they approved the merger agreement. These interests include the following:

- certain officers (one of whom is also a director) are parties to change in control agreements with Orphan Medical which provide for cash payments within 12 months following completion of the merger if their employment with Orphan Medical terminates under certain circumstances;
- along with other persons holding stock options, the officers and directors will benefit from the acceleration of vesting of options under Orphan Medical s stock plans on completion of the merger; and
- Orphan Medical s directors and officers are entitled to indemnification in certain circumstances pursuant to provisions in the merger agreement.

In addition, certain officers of Orphan Medical have entered into written agreements with Jazz Pharmaceuticals for employment or consulting arrangements after the merger.

See The Merger Interests of Orphan Medical s Directors and Officers in the Merger beginning on page 24 of this proxy statement.

The Merger

• Procedure for Receiving Merger Consideration. Jazz Pharmaceuticals has appointed Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as paying agent, to coordinate the payment of the cash merger consideration following the merger. The paying agent will send you written instructions for surrendering your certificates

and obtaining the cash merger consideration after we have completed the merger. See The Merger Agreement Exchange Procedures beginning on page 28 of this proxy statement.

- Terminating the Merger Agreement. Orphan Medical and Jazz Pharmaceuticals can mutually agree at any time to terminate the merger agreement without completing the merger, even if our stockholders have approved it. Also, under certain circumstances either Orphan Medical or Jazz Pharmaceuticals can decide, without the consent of the other, to terminate the agreement prior to the closing of the merger, even if the stockholders of Orphan Medical have approved the merger agreement. See The Merger Agreement Termination and the Effects of Termination beginning on page 36 of this proxy statement.
- Fees and Expenses. Generally, whether or not the merger is consummated, Orphan Medical and Jazz Pharmaceuticals are each responsible for their respective expenses incurred in connection with the merger. We are required to pay a termination fee of \$5.5 million to Jazz Pharmaceuticals under certain circumstances including if our board of directors fails to recommend stockholder approval of the merger agreement, withdraws its recommendation or modifies or changes its recommendation in a manner adverse to the interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, or if we or our board of directors recommends that Orphan Medical stockholders approve any acquisition proposal other than the merger. See The Merger Agreement Termination and the Effects of Termination Fee if the Merger Agreement is Terminated beginning on page 37 of this proxy statement and Allocation of Fees and Expenses beginning on page 34 of this proxy statement.

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

Forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 are included in this proxy statement. The words or phrases believes, may, will, expects, should, continue, anticipates, intends, will likely result, estimates expressions identify forward-looking statements in this proxy statement and in our future filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, in our press releases, in our presentations to securities analysts or investors, and in oral statements made by or approved by an executive officer of Orphan Medical. Forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties that may materially and adversely affect our business, results of operation, financial condition or prospects, and may cause our actual results to differ materially from historical results or the results discussed in the forward-looking statements.

projec

You should consider carefully the following cautionary statements as you consider whether to approve the merger agreement and the merger. We intend to take advantage of the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 by providing this discussion. We are not undertaking to address or update each factor in future filings or communications regarding our business or results except to the extent required by law.

In addition to other factors and matters contained in this proxy statement, we believe the following factors could cause actual results to differ materially from those discussed in the forward-looking statements:

- financial performance of Orphan Medical through completion of the merger;
- changes in the capital markets;
- changes in the product markets in which we do business;
- failure to receive regulatory clearance to market and sell new products;
- ability to obtain and maintain patent protection for our products and processes, to preserve our trade secrets, and to operate without infringing the intellectual property rights of others;
- the timing of, and regulatory and other conditions associated with, the completion of the merger;
- intensified competitive pressures in the markets in which we compete;
- the loss of key employees; and
- general economic conditions.

THE PARTIES TO THE MERGER

Orphan Medical, Inc. Orphan Medical, a Delaware corporation founded in 1994 and located in Minnetonka, Minnesota, is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused primarily on sleep disorders, pain and other central nervous system (CNS) disorders. Orphan Medical seeks to acquire, develop and market pharmaceutical products that are prescribed by physician specialists and offer a major improvement in the safety or efficacy of patient treatment and have no substantially equivalent substitute. Since its inception, Orphan Medical has obtained New Drug Application (NDA) approvals from the United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for six specialty pharmaceutical products. Each of the NDAs was granted Orphan Drug Status by the FDA. We currently market three FDA approved drugs:

Xyrem® (sodium oxybate) oral solution, for the treatment of cataplexy associated with narcolepsy;

Antizol® (fomepizole) Injection, an antidote for ethylene glycol or suspected ethylene glycol ingestion in humans and an antidote for methanol or suspected methanol ingestion in humans; and

Cystadane® (betaine anhydrous for oral solution), for homocystinuria, a genetic disease.

Antizol-Vet® (fomepizole) for injection, an antidote for ethylene glycol or suspected ethylene glycol ingestion in dogs was approved using a New Animal Drug Application (NADA).

Orphan Medical markets Antizol, Antizol-Vet, and Cystadane, to treat disorders outside of CNS to help reduce losses since these products have attractive gross and operating margins.

Orphan Medical s lead product, Xyrem® (sodium oxybate) solution is FDA approved for the treatment of cataplexy, a debilitating symptom of narcolepsy, a sleep disorder. Orphan Medical markets Xyrem using a 36 person specialty sales force that focuses its selling efforts on physicians specializing in the treatment of sleep disorders. Clinical trials conducted with narcolepsy patients in accordance with FDA approved protocols have shown that Xyrem consolidates sleep and increases sleep continuity and non-REM sleep, particularly Stages III and IV, which stages are known as slow-wave sleep. Stages III and IV are thought to be the stages in which the body experiences the greatest level of restoration. Although most currently marketed hypnotics, as well as those in late stage clinical trials, facilitate sleep onset and maintenance, they tend not to change or to reduce slow-wave sleep. Orphan Medical is currently conducting a proof-of-principle clinical trial to assess Xyrem as a treatment for the symptoms of fibromyalgia syndrome. Orphan Medical is also assessing Xyrem as a potential treatment for other indications.

Our activities have consisted primarily of obtaining the rights for pharmaceutical products, hiring the personnel required to implement our business plan, managing the development of these products, preparing for the commercial introduction of these products and raising capital to support our business operations.

Orphan Medical, Inc. was incorporated on June 17, 1994 as a Minnesota corporation to carry on the business previously conducted by the Orphan Medical division of Chronimed, Inc.

The business was reincorporated as a Delaware corporation on September 1, 2000. Our corporate offices are located at 13911 Ridgedale Drive, Suite 250, Minnetonka, Minnesota 55305. Our telephone number is 952-513-6900 and our website is www.orphan.com.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Jazz Pharmaceuticals, a Delaware corporation formed in 2003 and located in Palo Alto, California, is a pharmaceutical company focusing on improving the lives of patients through the development and commercialization of neurological and psychiatric products. Jazz Pharmaceuticals is committed to working closely with patients, patient advocacy groups and healthcare professionals.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals creates innovative therapeutics by improving and expanding the uses of known compounds, and is aggressively adding to its pharmaceutical product portfolio through licensing, acquisitions and collaborations.

Twist Merger Sub, Inc. Twist Merger Sub is a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals formed solely for the purpose of engaging in the merger. Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, at the effective time of the merger, Twist Merger Sub will be merged with and into Orphan Medical, with Orphan Medical surviving as a wholly owned subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

THE SPECIAL MEETING OF COMPANY STOCKHOLDERS

Place, Date, Time and Purpose of the Special Meeting

The special meeting will be held at the offices of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, located at 50 South Sixth Street, Suite 1500, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402, on June 22, 2005 at 10:00 a.m. The purpose of the special meeting is to consider and vote on the proposal to adopt the merger agreement.

Our board of directors has determined that the merger is in the best interests of Orphan Medical and its stockholders, has unanimously approved the merger agreement and recommends that Orphan Medical stockholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement.

Who Can Vote at the Special Meeting

The holders of record of our common stock and senior preferred stock as of the close of business on May 23, 2005, which is the record date for the special meeting, are entitled to receive notice of and to vote at the special meeting. If you own shares that are registered in someone else s name, for example, a broker, you need to direct that person to vote those shares or obtain an authorization from them and vote the shares yourself at the meeting. On the record date, there were 11,491,394 shares of our common stock, held by approximately 3,000 stockholders, and 8,706 shares of senior preferred stock, held by one stockholder, outstanding. The number of common stockholders was determined by adding the number of record holders to the estimated number of proxies to be sent to street name holders.

Vote Required

Under Orphan Medical s certificate of incorporation, the adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of (1) holders of a majority of our outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis and (2) holders of a majority of our outstanding senior preferred stock, voting as a separate class. Pursuant to an agreement between Orphan Medical and UBS Capital II LLC dated as of December 7, 2001, UBS irrevocably waived its right to vote the senior preferred stock as a separate class with respect to certain matters, including a merger of Orphan Medical with or into another person. Authorizing the proxyholders to vote to adjourn or postpone the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional votes for the adoption of the merger agreement will require the affirmative vote of Orphan Medical stockholders representing a majority of the shares of Orphan Medical common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis, present and entitled to vote at the special meeting. Each share of Orphan Medical common stock is entitled to one vote on all matters that come before the special meeting. Each share of common stock is entitled to one vote and each share of senior preferred stock being entitled to vote on an as converted basis. On April 18, 2005, Orphan Medical s senior preferred stock was convertible into an aggregate of 1,069,533 shares of common stock, which approximates 123 shares of common stock for each share of senior preferred stock. Stockholders holding approximately 37.2% of our outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock (on an as-converted basis) have entered into a voting agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals whereby they have agreed to vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement at the special meeting. The stockholders party to the voting agreement include the holder of all of our outstanding senior preferred stock. See The Merger Agreement Voting Agreement.

Failure to vote your proxy by telephone or by the Internet, to return a properly executed proxy card or to vote in person will have the same effect as a vote AGAINST adoption of the merger agreement.

Under the rules of the Nasdaq National Market, brokers who hold shares in street name for customers have the authority to vote on routine proposals when they have not received instructions from beneficial owners. However, brokers are precluded from exercising their voting discretion with respect to the approval of non-routine matters such as adoption of the merger agreement and, as a result, absent specific instructions from the beneficial owner of such shares, brokers are not empowered to vote those shares,

referred to generally as broker non-votes. Abstentions and properly executed broker non-votes will be treated as shares that are present and entitled to vote at the special meeting for purposes of determining whether a quorum exists and will have the same effect as votes against adoption of the merger agreement and against the authorization of the proxyholders to vote to adjourn or postpone the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional votes.

The holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of our common stock and senior preferred stock entitled to be cast as of the record date, represented in person or by proxy, will constitute a quorum for purposes of the special meeting. A quorum is necessary to hold the special meeting. Once a share is represented at the special meeting, it will be counted for the purpose of determining a quorum and any adjournment of the special meeting, unless the holder is present solely to object to the special meeting. However, if a new record date is set for an adjourned meeting, then a new quorum will have to be established.

Voting by Proxy

This proxy statement is being sent to you on behalf of our board of directors for the purpose of requesting that you allow your shares of Orphan Medical voting stock to be represented at the special meeting by the persons named in the enclosed proxy card. All shares of Orphan Medical stock represented at the meeting by proxies voted by telephone or the Internet or by properly executed proxies will be voted in accordance with the instructions indicated on that proxy. If you vote by telephone or by the Internet or you sign and return a proxy card without giving voting instructions, your shares will be voted as recommended by our board of directors. The board unanimously recommends a vote FOR adoption of the merger agreement and authorization of the proxyholders to vote for the adjournment or postponement of the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional votes.

The persons named in the proxy card will use their own judgment to determine how to vote our shares regarding any matters not described in this proxy statement that are properly presented at the special meeting. Orphan Medical does not know of any matter to be presented at the meeting other than the proposal to adopt the merger agreement.

You may revoke your proxy at any time before the vote is taken at the meeting. To revoke your proxy, you must either advise our Secretary in writing, deliver a proxy dated after the date of the proxy you wish to revoke, submit a new proxy by telephone or by the Internet or attend the meeting and vote your shares in person. Merely attending the special meeting will not constitute revocation of your proxy.

If your Orphan Medical common stock is held in street name, you will receive instructions from your broker, bank or other nominee that you must follow to have your shares voted. Your broker or bank may allow you to deliver your voting instructions via telephone or the Internet. Please see the instruction form that accompanies this proxy statement.

Orphan Medical will pay the cost of this proxy solicitation. In addition to soliciting proxies by mail, directors, officers and employees of Orphan Medical may solicit proxies personally and by telephone. None of these persons will receive additional or special compensation for soliciting proxies. Orphan Medical will, upon request, reimburse brokers, banks and other nominees for their expenses in sending proxy materials to their customers who are beneficial owners and obtaining their voting instructions.

THE MERGER

The discussion of the merger in this proxy statement is qualified by reference to the merger agreement, which is attached to this proxy statement as Appendix A, You should read the entire merger agreement carefully.

Background of the Merger

Orphan Medical s lead product, Xyrem, was approved for marketing and sale by the FDA in October 2002. Leading up to and following that approval, Orphan Medical had developed a strategy to build a specialty sales force and a comprehensive commercial launch plan in order to market Xyrem to sleep medicine specialists and other physicians who treat narcolepsy and other sleep disorders and to become a specialty pharmaceutical company with a focus on medications that treat diseases or conditions of the central nervous system.

This strategy also involved partnering with a company that could market Xyrem in Europe, and selling certain of Orphan Medical s orphan disease medications once Orphan Medical had established both a solid commercial presence in the sleep medicine community and a stronger financial position.

During late 2002 and the first half of 2003, Orphan Medical provided information to several firms interested in marketing Xyrem in Europe. One of these companies indicated it was interested in a potential acquisition of Orphan Medical and, in the fourth quarter of 2002, presented a non-binding indication of interest regarding an acquisition of Orphan Medical. Orphan Medical s board of directors reviewed the proposal and directed management to continue discussions with this company and to engage a financial advisor to explore whether other companies might also have an interest in merging with or acquiring Orphan Medical. In early 2003, substantial due diligence on Orphan Medical s operations and prospects was conducted by the potential acquiror, and Orphan Medical approached, directly or through its financial adviser, 30 other firms to inquire as to their interest in a possible transaction. Two of these firms conducted preliminary due diligence. Each of these companies declined to pursue a merger or acquisition for various reasons, one of which was concern about the rate of the market s adoption of Xyrem, and the original interested party also declined to move forward due to uncertainty over Xyrem commercial and clinical prospects.

In the second quarter of 2003, Orphan Medical sold Busulfex and two other products for more than \$31 million. These products were not central to Orphan Medical s business plan and were sold in order to fund Orphan Medical s operations since Orphan Medical had determined that an equity financing would result in an unacceptable level of dilution given its depressed stock price at that time. The proceeds were subsequently used to support clinical development and commercial operations.

At a board of directors meeting in August 2003, the board directed management to continue its efforts to find a merger or acquisition partner. The board of directors felt it was important to reduce risk related to Orphan Medical s dependence on a single product. The investment required to realize the full commercial potential of Xyrem would require substantial capital and dilution to existing stockholders, as would expansion of Orphan Medical s pipeline. The board of directors concluded that a merger or acquisition might provide a potential liquidity opportunity for investors and allow better access to capital for growth of Orphan Medical s products.

At a board of directors meeting on September 19, 2003, management and the board of directors concluded that forecasted annual Xyrem revenue might not reach Orphan Medical s guidance levels and that Orphan Medical should wait to raise additional capital until the total revenue for Xyrem in 2003 could be more accurately assessed.

In October 2003, Orphan Medical engaged Banc of America Securities as its financial advisor to continue efforts to explore a business combination transaction and to raise capital should the opportunity arise.

Throughout the fall and winter of 2003 and 2004, Orphan Medical held meetings with numerous additional companies to explore the possibility of a business combination. None of these or subsequent discussions with these companies resulted in transaction proposals or substantive negotiations.

In January 2004, Orphan Medical began a more detailed due diligence process with one company that it had met in the fall of 2003. Both companies performed extensive due diligence on each other, and the chief executive officer of this company presented a strategic rationale to Orphan Medical s board of director. By the end of the second quarter of 2004, however, both parties concluded that they could not agree to transaction terms, given each party s divergent views of the other s prospects, and further discussions were terminated.

In April 2004, the board of directors approved, and Orphan Medical filed, an equity shelf registration statement with the SEC.

In May 2004, Orphan Medical announced strong positive results in the SXB-15 Xyrem clinical trial. This trial indicated that Xyrem was effective in treating excessive daytime sleepiness in narcolepsy. Orphan Medical and Banc of America Securities reinitiated efforts to contact parties that might have an initial or renewed interest in Orphan Medical now that the SXB-15 trial results had proven to be strongly positive. During May, June and July 2004, almost 30 companies were contacted and four, including Jazz Pharmaceuticals, became interested in a possible transaction with Orphan Medical.

In June 2004, Orphan Medical announced the initiation of a proof-of-principle trial to assess Xyrem as a treatment for the symptoms of fibromyalgia syndrome.

In the first week of August 2004, Orphan Medical met for the first time with a profitable, private, European-based company seeking to expand into the branded specialty pharmaceutical sector. The management teams of both companies met face-to-face and, under a confidentiality agreement, exchanged information about their respective businesses. That same week, Orphan Medical s senior management held an introductory meeting with senior managers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Late in the month, the European company indicated it would also like to perform more due diligence and a meeting date was set in late September 2004.

On September 14, 2004, Orphan Medical announced that the results of its EXCEEDS (SXB-22) trial were positive. Among other things, this trial was designed to assess whether Xyrem alone would reduce excessive daytime sleepiness in narcolepsy patients. Orphan Medical also indicated that it would proceed to assemble the results of both the SXB-15 and SXB-22 trials and submit a supplemental New Drug Application to the FDA, seeking approval of a label that would allow Xyrem to be marketed as a treatment for the primary symptoms of narcolepsy.

On September 23, 2004, Jazz Pharmaceuticals informed Orphan Medical that it was interested in performing more detailed due diligence and arrangements to do so were scheduled. At the same time, during the summer and fall of 2004, Orphan Medical met with several other companies about a potential transaction, none of which led to any substantive discussions for various reasons.

Early in October 2004, a number of telephone meetings occurred between Orphan Medical and Jazz Pharmaceuticals and certain other companies to exchange information and update one another as each company s level of interest. During October 2004, Orphan Medical spent a total of eight days in due diligence meetings with Jazz Pharmaceuticals and three other companies.

During the week of October 18, 2004, after several meetings with Orphan Medical, the European company presented Orphan Medical with a written, non-binding letter of interest and visited Orphan Medical to conduct thorough due diligence over a three-day period. This letter of interest was discussed with members of the board of directors and Banc of America Securities and a response was formulated in an attempt to improve the terms. During the last week of October 2004, Jazz Pharmaceuticals also visited Orphan Medical for two days to conduct additional due diligence.

During November 2004, the European company and Orphan Medical met by phone and face-to-face several times. These meetings included a full day conference with its financial advisor, legal counsel and

accounting firm which reviewed Orphan Medical s due diligence files and met with Orphan Medical management in Minnesota. Members of Orphan Medical s management team visited the European company s headquarters and satellite offices to perform reciprocal due diligence. On November 11, the European company presented Orphan Medical with a non-binding letter of interest proposing a stock-for-stock merger of the two companies and, on November 16, 2004, the chief executive officer made a presentation to the Orphan Medical board of directors.

Coincidentally, after the European company s presentation, the chief executive officer of Jazz Pharmaceuticals called Mr. Bullion to inform him that he was not in a position to make a proposal to combine with Orphan Medical at that time.

At the board of directors November 17, 2004 meeting, Mr. Bullion surveyed the state of the capital markets, competition and the elements required to establish a sustainable pharmaceutical business. With this background, he noted several key points relating to Orphan Medical s ability to maintain and grow itself as an independent business. He noted that, in his view, Orphan Medical, though public, had constrained access to the capital markets, as its market capitalization was too low to allow investment by many institutional investors. He also stated that near-term success would be dependent on the performance of a single product, Xyrem, which had not performed to date as expected. Orphan Medical s sales and marketing expenses were high relative to Xyrem revenue levels. In order to grow the business and reduce the financial risk to stockholders, Orphan Medical would need to expand its management and infrastructure, add products and increase investment in Xyrem and Butamben, Orphan Medical s only pipeline development project. Moreover, Orphan Drug protection for Xyrem would expire in 2009 and developing a new patent-protected formulation and newer second-generation products would be critical to the long- term success of the product and the company. Additional resources would be required to advance Orphan Medical s next generation programs ahead quickly. All of these activities would significantly increase the need for additional capital.

The board of directors debated the various alternatives open to Orphan Medical and concluded that management should continue efforts to find a merger or acquisition partner, but should also continue ongoing efforts to prepare for a financing should efforts to combine with another company falter or fail. Toward this end, Orphan Medical s shelf registration statement was declared effective by the SEC in September 2004, pursuant to which Orphan Medical would be able to sell up to four million shares of common stock in one or more primary equity financing transactions.

Orphan Medical s board of directors met by telephone on December 3, 2004 to discuss the European company s written, non-binding letter of interest that proposed a stock-for-stock merger and requested an exclusive period of negotiation. The board of directors outlined terms upon which it would consider entering such an agreement.

On December 9, 2004 at the offices of Banc of America Securities, Orphan Medical management, the board of directors and representatives from Banc of America Securities, with Orphan Medical soutside legal counsel, Dorsey & Whitney LLP, participating by telephone, reviewed and discussed the letter of interest received from the European company proposing merger terms and requesting a period of time during which Orphan Medical would negotiate exclusively with the European company regarding the definitive terms of a merger between the two companies. Banc of America Securities and Orphan Medical management presented to the board of directors their preliminary due diligence reports regarding the European company and their assessments as to the prospects for a combined company. The board of directors discussed the merits and risks involved with entering into an agreement with the European company, but noted that the only other viable option available to Orphan Medical at that time was to raise additional capital and continue as an independent company. The board of directors agreed with management that Orphan Medical should raise capital quickly should it have the opportunity. It was noted,

however, that the ability to obtain equity financing would be difficult while Orphan Medical was continuing to actively evaluate a potential business combination transaction.

In early 2004 and again in late December 2004, a large, well-capitalized, publicly held company expressed an interest in a potential acquisition of Orphan Medical. This company conducted preliminary due diligence and informed Orphan Medical that it would offer \$9.00 per share in a cash buyout of the entire company. Since this offer reflected no premium to the then current market price of Orphan Medical s common stock, Mr. Bullion responded that this was unacceptable and that Orphan Medical was not interested in pursuing discussions with this company at that time. Banc of America Securities, however, contacted this larger public company and persuaded it that it should reconsider its offer, and it agreed to do so only if it were allowed a few days to perform more thorough due diligence. Orphan Medical agreed to host a 23 person due diligence team on January 4, 5 and 6, 2005.

On December 17, 2004, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, which had called several times to update Mr. Bullion on its progress, called to indicate that it had formed a sub-committee of its board of directors to assess financing structures that might be used to acquire Orphan Medical. Mr. Bullion encouraged Jazz Pharmaceuticals to continue working toward this end, but also informed Jazz Pharmaceuticals that Orphan Medical was in advanced discussions with other parties.

During the weeks of January 10 and January 17, 2005, Orphan Medical and the European company continued to negotiate terms upon which the companies would enter into an exclusivity agreement and seek to negotiate definitive merger terms. Mr. Bullion and Banc of America Securities called the larger public company and Jazz Pharmaceuticals to indicate that Orphan Medical was nearing a decision to enter into an exclusivity agreement with another party unless they were willing to make offers of an acceptable value to Orphan Medical. Jazz Pharmaceuticals indicated it was working to provide Orphan Medical with an offer within the next week.

On January 21, 2005, Jazz Pharmaceuticals sent Orphan Medical a letter offering to buy Orphan Medical for the then-current trading price plus a small premium. On January 21, 2005, the closing price of Orphan Medical s common stock was \$8.75.

After conducting due diligence during the first week of January 2005, the larger public company informed Mr. Bullion that it would offer \$10.00 per share to acquire all of Orphan Medical. On January 25, 2005, however, Orphan Medical s board of directors determined that the merger with the European company was a transaction that addressed issues of concern to Orphan Medical s board of directors and also provided Orphan Medical stockholders with greater potential upside value if Xyrem were to perform as anticipated. The board of directors authorized Mr. Bullion to continue to negotiate a stock-for-stock merger with the European company within certain parameters, but also authorized him to seek a higher offer from either the larger public company or Jazz Pharmaceuticals. In the case of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, though, the board of directors also directed management to require that they provide specificity regarding the method of and source of funding it would use to pay for the acquisition of Orphan Medical.

Mr. Bullion then contacted the larger public company, which refused to increase its current offer, and Jazz Pharmaceuticals, which was unable to respond before the stated deadline of January 27, 2005. On this date, Orphan Medical signed a non-binding letter of intent with the European company committing Orphan Medical to negotiate exclusively with the European company through February 28, 2005. During this period, the companies were to complete due diligence, negotiate a definitive merger agreement and plan activities required to combine the operations and personnel of both companies.

During this period of exclusivity, Orphan Medical engaged an accounting firm to conduct financial due diligence and a merger agreement was drafted by Orphan Medical s legal counsel and subsequently negotiated. Due to its own strategic considerations, the European company, however, was not able or

willing to fully negotiate and proceed with a transaction with Orphan Medical. The exclusivity period with the European company therefore expired.

Orphan Medical then contacted the larger public company and Jazz Pharmaceuticals in early March 2005. Both companies were asked to submit their best offer for an acquisition transaction. Jazz Pharmaceuticals proposed \$10.75 per share and, in a telephonic meeting on March 17, 2005 among senior management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Orphan Medical, together with their financial advisors and legal counsel, provided further information about its anticipated sources of financing. The larger public company made an offer that was lower than the offer made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

On March 21, 2005, Orphan Medical s board of directors held a telephonic meeting with representatives of Banc of America Securities and Dorsey & Whitney to review the latest discussions with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, including the time period within which Orphan Medical would be willing to negotiate exclusively with Jazz Pharmaceuticals. After discussion, the board of directors determined that it would be willing to enter into an exclusive period of negotiation with Jazz Pharmaceuticals through mid-April 2005.

On March 22, 2005, Jazz Pharmaceuticals delivered a letter agreement to Orphan Medical providing for an exclusive period of negotiation through April 15, 2005, and Mr. Bullion executed the letter agreement on March 23, 2005.

On March 30 and 31, 2005, members of senior management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals gathered for meetings in Minnesota with relevant key personnel of Orphan Medical to begin the process of conducting confirmatory due diligence, updating their work completed in the fall of 2004. Representatives from Jazz Pharmaceuticals included Samuel R. Saks, M.D., chief executive officer, Robert M. Myers, chief business officer, and Carol A. Gamble, senior vice president and general counsel. Representing Orphan Medical were Mr. Bullion, Timothy G. McGrath, vice president and chief financial officer, William Houghton, M.D., executive vice president and chief scientific and medical officer, Mark Perrin, executive vice president and chief commercial officer, Dayton T. Reardan, Ph.D., RAC, vice president of regulatory affairs, and Pamela J. Stahl, vice president of commercial operations.

From March 30, 2005 through April 18, 2005, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its legal, accounting and financial representatives, together with the principals of Jazz Pharmaceuticals third-party debt financing sources and their legal representatives, conducted their due diligence investigation of Orphan Medical by conducting visits to a data room made available by Orphan Medical and asking questions of Orphan Medical management and its legal, accounting and financial representatives. During this time, the parties also exchanged several drafts of the merger agreement and voting agreement and conducted negotiations regarding their terms.

On April 15, 2005, Orphan Medical s board of directors met telephonically to discuss the status of negotiations with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, including the remaining open business issues, and the request by Jazz Pharmaceuticals for a short extension of the exclusive negotiation period. The board of directors provided direction to management as to how to negotiate the remaining business issues, and determined to not extend exclusivity formally at that time.

On April 16, 17 and 18, 2005, Orphan Medical management continued to negotiate the definitive terms of the proposed merger with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and reached an agreement in principle on April 17, 2005, subject to final approval by the boards of directors of Orphan Medical and Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

On April 18, 2005, Orphan Medical s board of directors met telephonically with representatives from Banc of America Securities and Dorsey & Whitney. At this meeting, the board of directors unanimously approved the merger agreement and voting agreement and authorized the merger and related transactions, and Banc of America Securities delivered its oral opinion to the Orphan Medical board of directors,

subsequently confirmed in writing, that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the assumptions made, matters considered and qualifications and limitations set forth therein, the consideration proposed to be received by the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock in connection with the proposed merger was fair from a financial point of view to such holders (other than holders of Orphan Medical s common stock that are party to the voting agreement entered into in connection with the merger). The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors unanimously approved the merger and voting agreements and authorized the merger at a meeting held telephonically on April 18, 2005.

On April 18, 2005, certain third parties executed and delivered to Jazz Pharmaceuticals a debt financing commitment letter pursuant to which the lenders would be willing to provide up to \$75 million in senior debt financing to Jazz Pharmaceuticals to finance a portion of the merger consideration to be paid to acquire Orphan Medical.

Also on April 18, 2005, as an inducement to Jazz Pharmaceuticals to enter into the definitive merger agreement, certain Orphan Medical stockholders, including Mr. Bullion and affiliates of Alta Partners II, Inc., OrbiMed Advisors, LLC and UBS Capital II LLC, entered into a voting agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Orphan Medical whereby they agreed to vote in favor of the transaction with Jazz Pharmaceuticals and against any competing transaction.

On April 18, 2005, following execution and delivery of the debt financing commitment letter and the voting agreement, the parties entered into the merger agreement.

Orphan Medical s Reasons for the Merger

Orphan Medical s board of directors discussed the proposed merger with Orphan Medical s senior management and financial, accounting and legal advisors, and considered a number of factors, including those set forth below, in reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement, the voting agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and to recommend that Orphan Medical s stockholders vote FOR adoption of the merger agreement.

- Background. In considering various strategic alternatives for Orphan Medical s future, our board of directors reviewed a number of options, including the pursuit of a business combination or a significant equity financing transaction. In considering these alternatives, our board of directors felt it was important to reduce risk related to Orphan Medical s dependence on a single product. After the sale of Busulfex, Xyrem was Orphan Medical s only product that could drive near term and long term commercial growth. Moreover, although Xyrem was gaining commercial acceptance, its rate of growth had not reached a high enough level to support Orphan Medical s development and commercial initiatives. The investment required to determine the full potential of Xyrem would require substantial capital and dilution to existing stockholders, as would expansion of Orphan Medical s pipeline. Our board of directors felt these factors exposed Orphan Medical and its stockholders to substantial risk. Therefore, our board of directors concluded that a merger or acquisition might provide a potential liquidity opportunity for investors and allow better access to capital for growth of Orphan Medical s products.
- *Merger Consideration*. Our board of directors considered the proposed merger in the context of a variety of enterprise valuation factors. Our board of directors reviewed our 2004 and 2005 year-to-date financial results, financial estimates for the remainder of 2005, and management s preliminary future financial projections and underlying assumptions.

Our board of directors reviewed the value offered by Jazz Pharmaceuticals when compared to other specialty pharmaceutical transactions, the value of other publicly traded specialty pharmaceutical companies and the intrinsic value of Orphan Medical on a stand-alone basis, among other factors.

- Opinion from Orphan Medical s Financial Advisor. Our board of directors considered the presentations made by Banc of America Securities, our financial advisor, which are discussed further below under Opinion of Orphan Medical s Financial Advisor, including Banc of America Securities opinion to the effect that, as of the date of its opinion, the consideration proposed to be received by the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock was fair from a financial point of view to such holders (other than the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock that are party to the voting agreement entered into in connection with the merger). The full text of this opinion is attached to this proxy statement as Appendix C.
- Review of Prospects in Remaining Independent. Our board of directors considered our financial condition, results of operations and business and earnings prospects, including our prospects if we were to remain independent, in light of a multiplicity of relevant factors. These factors included the current and future consolidation occurring within the specialty pharmaceutical market; our current and future operating risks and opportunities as an independent, publicly traded company; the need to raise additional capital in order to fund future growth and expansion of the business, including clinical trials and regulatory approvals that may be required for new products; intensified competitive pressures in the market segments in which we compete; and, other developments occurring in the specialty pharmaceutical industry.
- Uncertain Availability of Alternative Transactions. Our board of directors considered that, notwithstanding the many discussions between Orphan Medical and various other companies during the period 2002 to 2005, there was uncertainty whether an alternative transaction would be available in the future on terms more favorable to our stockholders than the Jazz Pharmaceuticals proposal, and discussions with the other potential strategic partners had either not proceeded beyond the exploratory stage or failed to result in a transaction that was as favorable to our stockholders as the transaction proposed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals.
- Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Relating to Alternative Transactions. Our board of directors considered the terms of the merger agreement, including the provisions relating to termination of the merger agreement in the event our board of directors were to receive a bona-fide superior third-party proposal.
- Likelihood of Closing. The board of directors considered the nature of the closing conditions included in the merger agreement, including the requirement that Jazz Pharmaceuticals obtain the financing pursuant to the senior debt financing commitment letter, as well as the likelihood that the merger would be approved by a majority of our stockholders.
- Vesting of Stock Options; Other Employee Matters. The board of directors considered the fact that the unvested portion of stock options granted to our employees would fully vest upon a change of control. Our board of directors also considered the potential payments that could be made under pre-existing employment and change in control agreements between Orphan Medical and certain of our executive officers, as described under Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger.
- Taxability; No Participation in Future Growth. Our board of directors considered the fact that the merger will be a taxable transaction to our stockholders. Our board of directors also considered the fact that because our stockholders are receiving cash for their Orphan Medical stock, they will not participate as stockholders in the future growth of either Orphan Medical or Jazz Pharmaceuticals unless they currently have, or acquire in the future, shares of stock or other equity interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals independent of this merger transaction.

The foregoing is a discussion of the material information and factors considered by our board of directors. In view of the variety of factors considered in connection with its evaluation of the merger, our board of directors did not find it practicable to, and did not, quantify or otherwise assign relative or specific weight or values to any of this information or any of these factors, and individual directors may have given different weights to different information and factors.

Recommendation of Orphan Medical s Board of Directors

After careful consideration, our board of directors has unanimously determined that the merger agreement is advisable and in the best interests of Orphan Medical and our stockholders, has unanimously determined that the merger is fair to, and in the best interests of, the stockholders of Orphan Medical, has unanimously approved the merger agreement, and unanimously recommends that our stockholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement and authorization of the proxyholders to vote to adjourn or postpone the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional votes for the adoption of the merger agreement.

Opinion of Orphan Medical s Financial Advisor

On October 24, 2003, Orphan Medical s board of directors retained Banc of America Securities to act as financial advisor in connection with the merger. Banc of America Securities is a nationally recognized investment banking firm. Banc of America Securities is regularly engaged in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, negotiated underwritings, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities, private placements and valuations for corporate and other purposes. Orphan Medical s board of directors selected Banc of America Securities to act as its financial advisor on the basis of Banc of America Securities experience and expertise in transactions similar to the proposed merger and its reputation in the pharmaceutical industry.

On April 18, 2005, Banc of America Securities delivered its oral opinion to Orphan Medical s board of directors, subsequently confirmed in writing, that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the assumptions made, matters considered and qualifications and limitations set forth therein, the consideration proposed to be received by the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock in connection with the proposed merger was fair from a financial point of view to such holders (other than the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock that are party to the voting agreement entered into in connection with the merger).

We have attached the full text of Banc of America Securities written opinion to Orphan Medical s board of directors as Appendix C, which is incorporated herein in its entirety. You should read this opinion carefully and in its entirety in connection with this proxy statement. However, we have also included the following summary of Banc of America Securities opinion, which is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the opinion.

Banc of America Securities opinion is directed to Orphan Medical s board of directors. It does not constitute a recommendation to you on how to vote with respect to the merger. The opinion addresses only the financial fairness of the consideration proposed to be received by the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock (other than the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock that are party to the voting agreement entered into in connection with the merger) in the proposed merger. The opinion does not address Orphan Medical s underlying business decision to proceed with or effect the merger, the structure of the proposed transaction, whether any alternative transaction might produce consideration in an amount in excess of that contemplated in the merger, the relative allocation of the consideration proposed to be received in the merger among the holders of Orphan Medical s common stock and the various series of Orphan Medical s outstanding preferred stock and other securities or any other aspect of the merger, including the specific amount of the consideration in the merger.

For purposes of its opinion, Banc of America Securities:

- reviewed certain publicly available financial statements and other business and financial information of Orphan Medical;
- reviewed certain internal financial statements and other financial and operating data concerning Orphan Medical;
- reviewed certain financial forecasts relating to Orphan Medical that were prepared by the management of Orphan Medical:
- discussed the past and current operations, financial condition and prospects of Orphan Medical with senior executives of Orphan Medical;
- reviewed the reported prices and trading activity for Orphan Medical s common stock;
- compared the financial performance of Orphan Medical and the prices and trading activity of Orphan Medical s common stock with that of certain other publicly traded companies Banc of America Securities deemed relevant;
- compared certain financial terms of the merger to financial terms, to the extent publicly available, of certain other business combination transactions Banc of America Securities deemed relevant:
- participated in discussions and negotiations among representatives of Orphan Medical and Jazz Pharmaceuticals and their respective financial and legal advisors;
- reviewed drafts dated April 18, 2005 of the agreement and plan of merger and certain related documents;
- considered Banc of America Securities efforts to solicit indications of interest from third parties with respect to a transaction with Orphan Medical; and
- performed such other analyses and considered such other factors as Banc of America Securities deemed appropriate.

Banc of America Securities assumed and relied upon, without independent verification, the accuracy and completeness of the financial and other information reviewed by it for the purposes of its opinion. Banc of America Securities also made the following assumptions:

- that the financial forecasts and other financial and operating data have been reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and good faith judgments of the management of Orphan Medical as to the future financial performance of Orphan Medical;
- that the final executed agreement and plan of merger will not differ in any material respect from the last draft of the agreement and plan of merger reviewed by Banc of America Securities; and
- that the merger will be consummated as provided in the last draft of the agreement and plan of merger reviewed by Banc of America Securities, with full satisfaction of all covenants and conditions set forth therein and without any waivers thereof.

In addition, Banc of America Securities did not make any independent valuation or appraisal of the assets or liabilities of Orphan Medical, nor has Banc of America Securities been furnished with any such appraisals.

As is customary in the rendering of fairness opinions, Banc of America Securities based its opinion on economic, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to Banc of America Securities as of April 18, 2005. Accordingly, although subsequent

developments may affect Banc

of America Securities opinion, Banc of America Securities does not have any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm its opinion.

The following is a brief summary of the material financial analyses performed by Banc of America Securities in connection with providing its opinion to Orphan Medical s board of directors.

Selected Publicly Traded Companies Analysis. Using publicly available information, Banc of America Securities calculated various multiples, including aggregate value divided by estimated revenue for calendar year 2005 and closing stock price on April 15, 2005 divided by estimated earnings per share (EPS) for calendar year 2007, for the following selected publicly traded pharmaceutical companies that Banc of America Securities deemed relevant:

Bone Care International, Inc
Connetics Corporation
Enzon Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
First Horizon Pharmaceutical Corporation

Ista Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
MGI Pharma, Inc.
Noven Pharmaceuticals Inc.
Pharmion Corporation

InKine Pharmaceutical Company, Inc.

Banc of America Securities defined aggregate value to mean: the sum of equity value (defined as the product of the number of fully diluted shares of common stock outstanding for a company multiplied by its stock price), total debt, preferred stock and minority interest; less cash and cash equivalents. The multiples were based on closing stock prices on April 15, 2005. Estimated EPS for calendar year 2007 was used in the EPS analysis because, based on financial forecasts provided to Banc of America Securities by the management of Orphan Medical, Banc of America determined that Orphan Medical s first full calendar year of positive EPS would be 2007.

Salix Pharmaceuticals, Ltd.

Banc of America Securities then applied a range of selected multiples derived from its analysis to estimated revenue for Orphan Medical for calendar year 2005 and fully-taxed estimated EPS for Orphan Medical for calendar year 2007, each as provided by the management of Orphan Medical. The estimated tax rate used by Banc of America Securities in this analysis and in all of its other analyses was 35.0%, as directed by the management of Orphan Medical. In the case of the EPS analysis, Banc of America Securities then added to the resulting implied stock price of Orphan Medical the present value of Orphan Medical s net operating losses calculated on a per share basis (as computed by Banc of America Securities) to calculate the implied per share equity reference range for Orphan Medical.

The selected publicly traded companies analysis indicated an implied per share equity reference range for Orphan Medical of \$8.20-\$13.55 (based on estimated revenue for calendar year 2005) and \$6.75-\$8.70 (based on estimated EPS for calendar year 2007), as compared to the per share consideration in the merger of \$10.75.

The companies were selected because Banc of America Securities deemed them to be most relevant from a business, financial and operational perspective. Consequently, Banc of America Securities did not include every company that could be considered comparable to Orphan Medical.

No company used in the selected publicly traded companies analysis is identical to Orphan Medical. Accordingly, an analysis of the foregoing results is not mathematical. Rather, it involves complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in the business, financial and operating characteristics of the companies and other factors that could affect the public trading value of the companies to which Orphan Medical is being compared.

Selected Precedent Transactions Analysis. Based on publicly available information, Banc of America Securities calculated various multiples, including aggregate value of each target company as a multiple of revenue for such target company for the twelve months prior to the announcement of the transaction, implied in the following selected precedent transactions that involve target companies that operate in the pharmaceutical industry:

Acquiror	Target
Chiron Corporation	Pathogenesis Corporation
Elan Corporation, plc	Dura Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
Barr Laboratories, Inc.	Duramed Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
Cephalon, Inc.	CIMA Labs, Inc.
QLT Inc.	Atrix Laboratories Inc.
Mylan Laboratories Inc.	King Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
Protein Design Labs, Inc.	ESP Pharma Holding Company, Inc.
Valeant Pharmaceuticals International	Xcel Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Banc of America Securities then applied a range of selected multiples derived from its analysis to revenue of Orphan Medical for the twelve months ending December 31, 2004.

The selected precedent transaction analysis indicated an implied per share equity reference range for Orphan Medical of \$7.80-\$12.55, as compared to the per share consideration in the merger of \$10.75.

The transactions were selected because Banc of America Securities deemed them to be most relevant from a business, financial and operational perspective. Consequently, Banc of America Securities did not include every transaction that could be considered comparable to the merger.

No transaction used in the selected precedent transactions analysis is identical to the merger. Accordingly, an analysis of the foregoing results in not mathematical. Rather, it involves complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in the types of transactions and the business, financial and operating characteristics of the companies involved in such transactions and other factors that could affect the transaction to which the merger is being compared.

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis. Banc of America Securities used financial forecasts for Orphan Medical for calendar years 2005 through 2009, as prepared by the management of Orphan Medical, to perform a discounted cash flow analysis. In conducting this analysis, Banc of America Securities first calculated the forecasted unlevered after-tax cash flows for calendar years 2005 through 2009. Second, Banc of America Securities estimated the terminal value of Orphan Medical at the end of calendar year 2009 by applying perpetuity growth rates, which ranged from 0.0% to 4.0%, to Orphan Medical s estimated unlevered after-tax cash flow for calendar year 2009. Third, Banc of America Securities estimated the tax benefits from calendar years 2005 through 2009 associated with net operating losses of Orphan Medical. Banc of America Securities then discounted the cash flows, terminal values and tax benefits to present values using discount rates ranging from 15.0% to 20.0%. Banc of America Securities selected the range of discount rates based on Orphan Medical s estimated cost of equity of 17.2% and estimated weighted average cost of capital of 14.4%.

The discounted cash flow analysis indicated an implied per share equity reference range for Orphan Medical of \$8.20-\$12.15, as compared to the per share consideration in the merger of \$10.75.

The summary set forth above does not purport to be a complete description of all the analyses performed by Banc of America Securities. The preparation of a fairness opinion involves various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analyses and the application

of these methods to the particular circumstances and, therefore, such an opinion is not readily susceptible to partial analysis or summary description. Banc of America Securities did not attribute any particular weight to any analysis or factor considered by it, but rather made qualitative judgments as to the significance and relevance of each analysis and factor. Accordingly, notwithstanding the separate factors summarized above, Banc of America Securities believes, and has advised Orphan Medical s board of directors, that its analyses must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of its analyses and the factors considered by it, without considering all analyses and factors, could create an incomplete view of the process underlying its opinion.

In performing its analyses, Banc of America Securities made numerous assumptions with respect to industry performance, business and economic conditions and other matters, many of which are beyond the control of Orphan Medical. No company, transaction or business used in Banc of America Securities—analyses as a comparison is identical to Orphan Medical, the merger or the business of Orphan Medical. Accordingly, an evaluation of the results of those analyses is not entirely mathematical. Rather, the analyses involve complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in business, financial and operating characteristics and other factors that could affect the transaction, public trading or other values of the companies, business segments or transactions being analyzed. The estimates contained in Banc of America Securities—analyses and the ranges of valuations resulting from any particular analysis are not necessarily indicative of actual values or predictive of future results or values, which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by the analyses. In addition, analyses relating to the value of businesses do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which businesses or securities may actually be sold.

Accordingly, such analyses and estimates are inherently subject to uncertainty, being based upon numerous factors or events beyond the control of the parties or their respective advisors, and none of Orphan Medical, Banc of America Securities or any other person assumes responsibility if future results are materially different from those projected.

The analyses supplied by Banc of America Securities and its opinion were among the many factors taken into consideration by Orphan Medical s board of directors in making its decision to enter into the merger agreement and should not be considered as determinative of such decision. The consideration to be received by the holders of shares of Orphan Medical s capital stock pursuant to the merger agreement was determined through arm s-length negotiations between Orphan Medical and Jazz Pharmaceuticals and was approved by Orphan Medical s board of directors.

Banc of America Securities or its affiliates in the past have provided, and currently are providing, certain financial advisory and financing services to certain affiliates of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, including Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co., Thoma Cressey Equity Partners, Prospect Venture Partners LLC and Golden Gate Capital, for which services Banc of America Securities and its affiliates have received, and expect to receive, fees. One of Banc of America Securities affiliates also holds minority investments in certain funds managed by Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. and Thoma Cressey Equity Partners, certain of which funds managed by Kolberg Kravis Roberts & Co. will be used in connection with the merger. In addition, Banc of America Securities and its affiliates in the future may provide financial advisory and financing services to Orphan Medical, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and their respective affiliates and in the future may receive fees for such services. In the ordinary course of Banc of America Securities businesses, Banc of America Securities and its affiliates may actively trade the debt and equity securities or loans of Orphan Medical for their own account or for the accounts of customers, and accordingly, Banc of America Securities or its affiliates may at any time hold long or short positions in such securities or loans.

Orphan Medical has agreed to pay Banc of America Securities a fixed fee upon execution of the merger agreement of \$150,000 which is creditable against the transaction fee and a transaction fee contingent on the completion of the merger in an amount of approximately \$1.5 million. Regardless of whether a transaction is proposed or completed, Orphan Medical has agreed to reimburse Banc of America Securities, immediately upon Banc of America Securities request, for all reasonable expenses,

including any reasonable fees and disbursements of Banc of America Securities counsel, and has agreed to indemnify Banc of America Securities against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the federal securities laws. The terms of the fee arrangement with Banc of America Securities were negotiated at arm s length between Orphan Medical and Banc of America Securities, and Orphan Medical s board of directors was aware of such arrangement, including the fact that a significant portion of Banc of America Securities fee was contingent upon completion of the merger.

Interests of Orphan Medical s Directors and Officers in the Merger

Some of Orphan Medical s directors and officers have interests in the merger that are different from, or are in addition to, their interests as our stockholders. Our board of directors knew about these additional interests and considered them when they approved the merger agreement. These interests include the following:

Stock Options

The merger agreement provides that each outstanding stock option issued by Orphan Medical to acquire common stock (including stock options held by officers and non-employee directors) will be cancelled, and the option holder will be entitled to receive an amount equal to the excess of \$10.75 over the exercise price, multiplied by the number of shares of common stock underlying the option for which the option is exercisable at the effective time of the merger, less applicable withholding taxes. This cancellation will occur upon consummation of the merger. The amounts which would be payable to the officers and directors of Orphan Medical due to the cash out of the stock options described above (before deductions for withholding taxes) are as follows: Mr. Bullion, \$410,916; Dr. Houghton, \$577,350; Mr. McGrath, \$222,424; Mr. Perrin, \$219,600; Mr. Reardan, \$90,430; Ms. Stahl, \$181,180; Ms. Champsi, \$24,950; Mr. Greene, \$98,388; Mr. King, \$24,950; Mr. Vida, \$128,075; and Mr. Wardell, \$62,500.

Employment, Change in Control and Consulting Agreements

Mr. Bullion is a party to an employment agreement with Orphan Medical which provides that certain severance benefits will be payable if, after a change in control has occurred, Mr. Bullion s employment is terminated involuntarily without cause or voluntarily by Mr. Bullion for reasons such as a required relocation or a diminution in responsibilities or compensation.

William Houghton, Timothy G. McGrath, Mark D. Perrin, Dayton Reardan and Pamela Stahl are each a party to a change in control agreement with Orphan Medical which provides that certain severance benefits will be payable if, after a change in control has occurred, the officer s employment is terminated involuntarily without cause or voluntarily by the officer for reasons such as a required relocation or a diminution in responsibilities or compensation.

Following approval of the merger agreement by the board of directors of Orphan Medical and Jazz Pharmaceuticals and public announcement of the transaction, Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into discussions with the executive officers of Orphan Medical relating to potential employment or consulting arrangements with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Orphan Medical after the merger. The following is a description of the agreements entered into between Orphan Medical s executive officers and Jazz Pharmaceuticals, contingent upon the closing of the merger:

• *Mr. Bullion* has agreed to serve as a part-time consultant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals for a period of six months following the closing of the merger, for a monthly consulting fee of \$12,500. Jazz Pharmaceuticals has also agreed to pay Mr. Bullion \$100,000 at closing in consideration of Mr. Bullion s agreement not to compete with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Orphan Medical for a period of five years following the closing of the merger. Under the terms of Mr. Bullion s existing change in

control agreement with Orphan Medical, Mr. Bullion will receive a severance payment of \$659,379 upon the closing of the merger.

- *Dr. Houghton* has agreed to become an employee of Jazz Pharmaceuticals after the closing of the merger, as its Vice President, Clinical Development. Dr. Houghton will receive an annual salary comparable to his current annual salary at Orphan Medical. He will also receive a signing bonus of \$125,000, payable over time, if he remains an employee of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. In addition to the foregoing payments, Dr. Houghton will be paid a moving allowance of \$50,000 in connection with his relocation to California, and will be eligible to receive an option to purchase shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock comparable to the options granted to other vice presidents of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, subject to the approval of Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee. If Dr. Houghton leaves Jazz Pharmaceuticals, other than for cause, within 12 months following the closing of the merger, he will receive a severance payment equal to 18 months of his then-current monthly salary.
- *Mr. Perrin* has agreed to serve a part-time consultant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals for a period of three months after the closing of the merger. A consulting fee of \$25,000 will be payable to Mr. Perrin at the end of the three-month consulting period. Mr. Perrin has also agreed that he will not compete with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Orphan Medical for a period of three years following the closing of the merger. In accordance with the terms of Mr. Perrin s existing change in control agreement with Orphan Medical, Mr. Perrin will receive a severance payment of \$538,650 upon the closing of the merger.
- *Mr. McGrath* has agreed to remain an employee of Orphan Medical for a period of three months after the closing of the merger at his current salary. If he remains employed with Orphan Medical for the entire three-month period, he will receive a cash bonus of \$25,000. At then end of the three-month period, Mr. McGrath s employment with Orphan Medical will terminate, and in accordance with the terms of Mr. McGrath s existing change in control agreement with Orphan Medical, he will receive a severance payment of \$253,250. Mr. McGrath has also agreed that he will not compete with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Orphan Medical for a period of three years following the termination of his employment with Orphan Medical.
- *Dr. Reardan* has agreed to remain an employee of Orphan Medical until December 31, 2005 at his current salary. If he remains employed for the entire agreed-upon period, he will receive a cash bonus of \$50,000. If Orphan Medical s sNDA currently on file with the FDA receives approval by a certain date, Dr. Reardan will receive an additional cash bonus of \$10,000. At December 31, 2005, Dr. Reardan s employment with Orphan Medical will terminate, and thereafter he will either become an employee of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or be entitled to a severance payment of \$256,432, in accordance with the terms of his existing change in control agreement with Orphan Medical,.

 Dr. Reardan has also agreed that he will not compete with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Orphan Medical for a period of three years following the termination of his employment with Orphan Medical.
- *Ms. Stahl* has agreed to remain an employee of Orphan Medical until December 31, 2005 at her current salary. If she remains employed for the entire agreed-upon period, she will receive a cash bonus of \$50,000. If United States sales of Xyrem in 2005 exceed certain levels, Ms. Stahl will receive an additional cash bonus of \$10,000. At December 31, 2005, Ms. Stahl s employment with Orphan Medical will terminate, and thereafter she will either become an employee of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or be entitled to a severance payment of \$254,013, in accordance with the terms of her existing change in control agreement with Orphan Medical. Ms. Stahl has also agreed that she will not compete with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Orphan Medical for a period of three years following the termination of her employment with Orphan Medical.

Indemnification

Orphan Medical s certificate of incorporation and the merger agreement contain provisions regarding indemnification of our directors and officers. The merger agreement provides for the maintenance of directors and officers insurance for a period of six years after the effective time of the merger. The merger agreement also provides for the surviving company of the merger to indemnify our officers, directors and employees from liability for losses arising out of their position as such with regards to acts or omissions occurring prior to the merger, to the same extent such persons are currently indemnified by us under our charter, bylaws or other agreements.

MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following is a discussion of the material United States federal income tax consequences of the merger to holders of Orphan Medical stock. The discussion is based upon the Internal Revenue Code, Treasury regulations, IRS rulings and judicial and administrative decisions in effect as of the date of this proxy statement, all of which are subject to change (possibly with retroactive effect) or to different interpretations. The following discussion is limited to the material United States federal income tax aspects of the merger to a stockholder of Orphan Medical who is a citizen or resident of the United States and who, on the date on which the merger is completed, holds shares of Orphan Medical stock as a capital asset. The following discussion does not address taxpayers subject to special treatment under federal income tax laws, such as insurance companies, financial institutions, dealers in securities, tax-exempt organizations, S corporations and taxpayers subject to the alternative minimum tax. In addition, the following discussion may not apply to stockholders who acquired their shares of Orphan Medical stock upon the exercise of employee stock options or otherwise as compensation for services or who hold their shares as part of a hedge, straddle or conversion transaction.

The following discussion does not address potential foreign, state, local and other tax consequences of the Merger. All stockholders are urged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the federal income tax consequences, as well as the foreign, state and local tax consequences, of the disposition of their shares in the merger.

For federal income tax purposes, the merger will be treated as a taxable sale or exchange of Orphan Medical stock for cash by each of our stockholders (including any stockholder who properly exercises dissenters rights). Accordingly, the federal income tax consequences to Orphan Medical stockholders receiving cash will generally be as follows:

- The stockholder will recognize a capital gain or loss upon the disposition of the stockholder s shares of Orphan Medical stock pursuant to the Merger.
- The capital gain or loss, if any, will be long-term with respect to shares of Orphan Medical stock held for more than twelve months as of the effective time of the Merger. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.
- The amount of capital gain or loss recognized by each stockholder will be measured by the difference between the amount of cash received by the stockholder in connection with the merger, or cash received in connection with the exercise of dissenters—rights, and the stockholder—s adjusted tax basis in the shares of Orphan Medical stock at the effective time of the Merger.

Cash payments made pursuant to the merger, including any cash paid to a stockholder who properly exercises dissenters—rights, will be reported to our stockholders and the Internal Revenue Service to the extent required by the Internal Revenue Code and applicable regulations. These amounts will ordinarily not be subject to withholding of U. S. federal income tax. However, backup withholding of the tax at a rate of 28% may apply to a stockholder who fails to supply Orphan Medical or Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as paying agent, with the stockholder—s taxpayer identification number or has received notice from the

Internal Revenue Service of a failure to report all interest and dividends required to be shown on the stockholder s federal income tax returns. Accordingly, each Orphan Medical stockholder will be asked to provide a correct taxpayer identification number on a Substitute Form W-9 (or an applicable Form W-8 in the case of non-United States stockholders) which is to be included in the appropriate letter of transmittal for the shares of Orphan Medical common stock and/or senior preferred stock.

ACCOUNTING TREATMENT

The merger will be accounted for by the use of the purchase method of accounting, in accordance with International Accounting Standards. This means that Jazz Pharmaceuticals will record as goodwill the excess of the purchase price of Orphan Medical over the fair value of our identifiable assets, including intangible assets, and liabilities.

REGULATORY APPROVALS NOT REQUIRED

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Orphan Medical have confirmed that no regulatory filings or approvals, including a filing pursuant to the Hart-Scott-Rodino Act of 1976, as amended, are required with respect to consummation of the merger.

THE MERGER AGREEMENT

This section describes the material terms of the merger agreement and voting agreement, but does not include all of the terms of these agreements. The description in this section may not contain all of the information that is important to Orphan Medical stockholders. You should read the merger agreement, the voting agreement and the other information that is incorporated by reference in this proxy statement, carefully and in its entirety for a more complete understanding of the merger. The complete text of the merger agreement is attached to this proxy statement as Appendix A and is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement and a copy of the voting agreement is attached as Appendix B to this proxy statement.

The Merger

Twist Merger Sub, a wholly owned subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, will merge with and into Orphan Medical. Twist Merger Sub was created solely for the purposes of the merger and has no significant assets and no operations of its own.

Effective Time of the Merger

The merger will become effective when Twist Merger Sub and Orphan Medical file a certificate of merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware or at a later time as specified in the certificate of merger. The closing of the merger will take place on a date that is not later than the second business day after the conditions contained in the merger agreement have been satisfied or waived or on another date agreed upon by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Orphan Medical.

Consideration to be Received in the Merger

At the time the merger becomes effective, each issued and outstanding share of (i) our common stock, other than shares held by Orphan Medical as treasury shares or shares held by stockholders exercising dissenters—rights, will be canceled and converted into the right to receive \$10.75 in cash; (ii) our senior preferred stock will be cancelled and converted automatically into the right to receive \$1,320.6386 in cash; and (iii) our series B preferred stock will be cancelled and converted automatically into the right to receive \$1,653.8462 in cash, in each case without interest. Outstanding warrants and options to purchase Orphan capital stock will be cancelled and, to the extent vested, converted into the right to receive a cash payment equal to the number of shares of Orphan Medical capital stock for which the warrant or option is exercisable at the time of the merger multiplied by (x) \$10.75 minus (y) the per share exercise price of the warrant or option.

Exchange Procedures

As soon as practicable after the effective time of the merger, Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as paying agent, will mail to each former holder of record of our common stock, senior preferred stock or series B preferred stock a letter with instructions on how to exchange Orphan Medical stock certificates for the cash merger consideration.

Please do not send in your Orphan Medical stock certificates until you receive the letter of transmittal and instructions from Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. Do not return your stock certificates with the enclosed proxy card. *If your shares of Orphan Medical stock are held through a broker your broker will surrender your shares for cancellation.*

After Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. has received the letter of transmittal, duly executed and completed in accordance with its instructions, and your stock certificates, you will be entitled to receive the appropriate amount of consideration for your shares as described above, which the surviving company in the merger will cause to be provided to you in the form of a check. All Orphan Medical stock certificates you surrender will be canceled. After the completion of the merger, there will be no further transfers of our common stock, and Orphan Medical stock certificates presented for transfer after the completion of the merger will be canceled and exchanged for the merger consideration. If payment is to be made to a person other than the registered holder of the shares of our common stock, the certificate surrendered must be properly endorsed or in proper form for transfer and any transfer or similar taxes must be paid by the person requesting the transfer or that person must establish to the satisfaction of the surviving company in the merger that such tax is not applicable.

If your Orphan Medical stock certificates have been lost, stolen or destroyed, you will have to prove your ownership of those certificates and that they were lost, stolen or destroyed before you receive any consideration for your shares. In such case, Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. may also require the posting of a bond. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. will send you instructions on how to provide such evidence and bond, if required.

If you do not return a completed letter of transmittal and your Orphan Medical stock certificates to Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. within six months after the effective time of the merger, you may be required to look to the surviving company in the merger for payment of the cash merger consideration.

Representations and Warranties

The merger agreement contains a number of customary representations and warranties made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Orphan Medical relating to themselves and their respective subsidiaries.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub have made representations and warranties regarding, among other things:

- their due organization, good standing and corporate power and authority to conduct their businesses;
- the absence of any violations of their organizational documents, agreements or applicable laws or regulations as a result of the merger agreement;
- the absence of any required governmental approval;
- the availability of funds and committed financing to pay the merger consideration;
- the absence of pending or threatened litigation related to the merger;
- the ownership and interim operations of Twist Merger Sub, Inc;
- its use of brokers and finders:
- the information supplied for inclusion or incorporation in this proxy statement and other exchange act filings by Orphan Medical in connection with the Merger;
- the absence of any required stockholder vote or action by Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders to consummate the merger; and
- no knowledge of any FDA filings by third parties of an ANDA for a fomepizole injection.

Orphan Medical has made representations and warranties regarding, among other things:

- the due organization, good standing, qualification and corporate power of itself and its subsidiaries and authority to conduct the business of itself and its subsidiaries;
- its capital stock, stock option and warrants;
- its corporate power and authority to enter into the merger agreement;
- the absences of any violations as a result of the merger agreement;
- its filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission and financial statements;
- the absence of defaults or violations under its certificate of incorporation, bylaws, material contracts or other agreements;
- the absence of undisclosed liabilities, certain changes or events;
- absence of penalty or threatened litigation affecting the merger;
- its possession and maintenance of required permits, licenses and other authorizations and compliance with applicable laws and regulations;
- tax matters;

- its related party interests and transactions;
- the absence of outstanding orders, judgments or other decrees of any governmental entities;
- its regulatory compliance;
- compensation agreements with employees and other material contracts;
- its employee benefit plans and compliance with certain federal regulations applicable to such plans;

- its properties;
- its labor relations and other employment matters;
- its intellectual property;
- certain environmental matters;
- its suppliers;
- its insurance;
- the accuracy of certain information;
- its title to and ownership of its assets;
- its receipt of a fairness opinion
- its use of brokers or finders;
- no knowledge of any FDA filings by third parties of an ANDA for a fomepizole injection; and
- the nonapplicability of certain takeover statutes to the merger or other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Conduct of Business Pending the Merger

During the period from the signing of the merger agreement until the merger becomes effective, we have agreed, subject to the exceptions specified in the merger agreement, that Orphan Medical and each of its subsidiaries, among other things:

- will carry on their business in the ordinary course and, to the extent consistent with that obligation, will use commercially reasonable best efforts to preserve their business organizations, keep available the service of their current officers and employees and preserve their relationships with customers, collaborators, suppliers, licensors, licensees, distributors and others with whom they have business dealings;
- will not amend Orphan Medical s corporate governance documents or change the number of directors constituting its board of directors;
- will not declare, set aside for payment, or pay any dividend or other distribution on the capital stock or other equity interests of Orphan Medical, except Orphan Medical shall be permitted to pay dividends to the holders of preferred stock in accordance with Orphan Medical s certificate of incorporation, and Orphan Medical s wholly owned subsidiaries may declare and pay a dividend or make advances to their direct parents or Orphan Medical;
- will not issue, sell, pledge, dispose of or otherwise encumber any shares of Orphan Medical capital stock or any other voting securities or equity equivalent or securities convertible into shares of Orphan Medical capital stock other than issuance of shares upon the exercise or conversion (as applicable) of stock options, warrants or preferred stock outstanding on the date the merger agreement was signed;
- will not redeem, purchase or otherwise acquire, directly or indirectly, any of its capital stock or other securities;

•	will not split, combine or reclassify any of its outstanding capital stock or other equity interests or amend the
teri	ms of any rights, warrants or options to acquire its capital stock or other securities, or

purchase or otherwise acquire (including through the acquisition of options, warrants or rights to purchase its capital stock) any shares of Orphan Medical capital stock;

- will not acquire or agree to acquire (whether by merger or consolidation or asset purchase or any other means) any business, corporation or other entity or division of any other entity or acquire or agree to acquire any assets in an amount exceeding \$5,000 individually or \$25,000 in the aggregate, except purchases in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;
- will not dispose of any assets other than (i) sales of inventory that are in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice; (ii) equipment and property no longer used in the operation of Orphan Medical s business, or (iii) assets related to discontinued operations;
- will not grant or suffer any liens other than certain permitted liens on any of Orphan Medical s assets or rights other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;
- will not enter into, amend, modify or terminate any material contract outside of the ordinary course of business;
- will not amend, modify or terminate any contract with a material manufacturer or supplier of materials, components or services for Xyrem, Antizol and Cystadane products or components, or waive, release or assign any material rights, claims or benefits thereunder;
- will not enter into any new contract with any person (other than the FDA) with regards to or relating to Xyrem;
- will not make any agreements with the FDA concerning Xyrem;
- will not sell, transfer or license to any person or otherwise extend, amend, or modify any rights to Orphan Medical s intellectual property;
- will not enter into any employment or severance agreement with or grant any severance or termination pay to any officer, director or employee of Orphan Medical or is subsidiaries;
- will not hire employees or executive officers;
- will not establish, adopt, amend, increase or accelerate any rights (except as required by applicable law) under any plan providing for employee benefits to any officer, director or other employee of Orphan Medical;
- will not grant any awards under any bonus incentive, performance or other compensation plan or arrangement or Orphan Medical benefit plan, stock appreciation rights, stock based or stock related awards, performance units or restricted stock, or the removal of existing restrictions in any Orphan Medical benefit plans or agreements or awards made thereunder:
- will not take any action to fund or in any other way secure the payment of compensation or benefits under any employee plan, agreement, contract, arrangement or Orphan Medical benefit plan;
- will not incur any indebtedness, guarantee any indebtedness of any other person or entity or make any advances or capital contributions to or other investments in any other entity, except to wholly owned subsidiaries or customary loans or advance to employees for travel or similar business expense in accordance with past practice in an amount not exceeding \$10,000 individually or \$50,000 in the aggregate;

•	will not settle or compromise any claim, litigation or other legal proceeding other than in the ordinary cour	se of
bus	iness;	

- will not make any change to accounting policies or procedures unless required by GAAP or applicable law;
- will not settle or compromise any material tax liability or amend any material tax return;
- will not enter into or modify any material agreement relating to taxes, or make or change any material tax election:
- will not surrender any right to claim a refund of taxes, or consent to any extension or waiver of the limitation period applicable to any tax claim or assessment;
- will not revalue any assets of Orphan Medical, except as required by GAAP or by applicable Law;
- will not enter into any new line of business or enter into any contract that restrains, limits or impedes Orphan Medical s or any of its subsidiaries ability to compete with or conduct any business or line of business;
- will not take any action such that (i) the aggregate cash and cash equivalents of Orphan Medical and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis that would appear on a consolidated balance sheet of Orphan Medical prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles as of the closing date of the merger would be an amount less than \$3,000,000 if the closing date is on or prior to June 30, 2005, or (ii) net current assets on the closing date of the merger would be less than \$1,000,000; and
- will give Jazz Pharmaceuticals the opportunity to participate in the defense or settlement of any stockholder litigation against Orphan Medical and/or its directors relating to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

No Solicitation

Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, Orphan Medical has agreed, subject to limited exceptions, that it will not, nor will it permit any of its subsidiaries or representatives to directly or indirectly:

- solicit, initiate, cause, encourage or facilitate the making, submission or announcement of any proposals from any person or entity relating to an alternative transaction;
- enter into any letter of intent or similar document or any agreement, contract or commitment (whether or not binding) contemplating, relating to or constituting an alternative proposal;
- enter into, continue or otherwise participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any person any information with respect to, or take any other action to facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal that constitutes, or would reasonably be likely to lead to, an acquisition proposal; or
- approve, endorse or recommend any acquisition proposal.

The merger agreement also prohibits Orphan Medical s board of directors from:

• withdrawing or modifying in a manner adverse to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub its approval or recommendation of the merger agreement and the merger, determining that the merger agreement is no longer advisable, recommending that Orphan Medical stockholders reject the merger or the merger agreement; or resolving, agreeing or proposing publicly to take any such action, or recommend the approval or adoption of any acquisition proposal unless the acquisition proposal is a bona fide written superior proposal and failure to take such actions would

be a violation of the board of directors fiduciary duty;

- approving, recommending, or proposing to any person other than its Representatives to approve or recommend any acquisition proposal;
- proposing publicly to adopt or approve any acquisition proposal, withdraw its approval of the merger or the merger agreement or resolving to take any such action; or
- entering into any letter of intent, agreement in principle, heads of agreement, acquisition agreement or other similar agreement related to or leading to an alternative transaction or acquisition proposal.

Orphan Medical has agreed to notify Jazz Pharmaceuticals as promptly as practicable (but in no event later than 48 hours), upon receipt of any (i) request for information or other inquiry that Orphan Medical believes is reasonably likely to lead to an acquisition proposal, (ii) acquisition proposal, (ii) the terms and conditions of any such request, acquisition proposal or inquiry (including any subsequent amendment or other modification to such terms and conditions) and (iii) the identity of the person making such request, acquisition proposal or inquiry. Orphan Medical shall promptly keep Jazz Pharmaceuticals informed in all material respects of the status and details (including amendments or proposed amendments) of any such request, acquisition proposal or inquiry.

Prior to obtaining the required approval of Orphan Medical stockholders, however, Orphan Medical s board of directors may consider and participate in discussions and negotiations with respect to an alternative transaction that may constitute a superior proposal and providing information in connection with such a proposal provided that:

- a bona fide written superior proposal has been made;
- after having consulted with and considering the advice of outside counsel, Orphan Medical s board of directors has determined in good faith that failure to take such action would constitute a breach of our fiduciary duties under applicable law; and
- Orphan Medical has entered into a confidentiality agreement with the party making the superior proposal that is substantially similar to, and on terms no less favorable than, the confidentiality agreement between Orphan Medical and Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

A superior proposal is an acquisition proposal by a third party on terms that Orphan Medical s board of directors determines in good faith (after consultation with a financial advisor and outside legal counsel) to be more favorable to Orphan Medical s stockholders from a financial point of view than the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and reasonably capable of being completed, taking into account all financial, legal, regulatory and other aspects of such proposal.

In the event of receipt of a superior proposal and after the fourth business day following Jazz Pharmaceuticals receipt of written notice from Orphan Medical advising it that Orphan Medical s board of directors has received a superior proposal and that it will, subject to any actions taken by Jazz Pharmaceuticals in response to such notice, accept such superior proposal, Orphan Medical s board of directors may withdraw or modify its recommendation to the stockholders that they approve the merger and the merger agreement and terminate the merger agreement in accordance with its terms.

We have also agreed to terminate and to instruct our directors and officers, employees and representatives to terminate, any existing discussion or negotiations with any persons other than Jazz Pharmaceuticals or its representatives conducted prior to the date the merger agreement was signed.

Stockholder Approval

The merger agreement requires Orphan Medical to take all action necessary to call a meeting of its stockholders as promptly as practical after April 18, 2005. Orphan Medical s board of directors is required

to use its reasonable best efforts to obtain stockholder approval for the merger and has recommended that stockholders of Orphan Medical vote in favor of the approval and adoption of the merger and the merger agreement, subject to the board s fiduciary duties in the event of a superior proposal, as described above under the heading No Solicitation.

Indemnification of Directors and Officers

After the merger, to the fullest extent permitted by law, Jazz Pharmaceuticals will cause the surviving corporation to indemnify and hold harmless individuals who were directors or officers of Orphan Medical immediately prior to the merger against all costs arising in whole or in part out of the fact that such person is or was an officer or director of Orphan Medical or any of its subsidiaries, and pertaining to any matters, acts or omissions occurring prior to the merger (including matters, acts or omission occurring in connection with the approval of the merger agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement).

Jazz Pharmaceuticals will cause the surviving entity to provide directors and officers insurance for a period of six years after the merger becomes effective at a cost equal to or less than 200% of Orphan Medical s most recent insurance premium.

Additional Covenants

The merger agreement contains additional covenants regarding the conduct of the parties prior to the merger, some of which are described below.

Access to Information

Orphan Medical and its subsidiaries have agreed to grant Jazz Pharmaceuticals reasonable requests for access to their properties, accountants, counsel, financial advisors and other employees for the purposes of, among other things, reasonable inspection and investigation and smoothly transitioning employees.

Allocation of Fees and Expenses

Orphan Medical, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub have agreed that each party will pay its own expenses associated with the merger or any related transactions, whether or not the merger is completed.

Cooperation

The parties have agreed to use all reasonable best efforts and take all actions necessary under applicable laws to close the merger and any other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including cooperating to prepare and file any filings that must be made with any governmental entities, obtaining any necessary governmental consents and preparing documents in response to legal or regulatory proceedings.

Public Announcements

The parties have agreed to refrain from issuing any press releases or other public statements relating to the merger without first consulting with the other parties to the merger agreement.

Actions with Respect to Takeover Statutes

If any takeover statute or similar law is or may become applicable to the merger, Orphan Medical or Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Orphan Medical has agreed that it (and its board of directors) will take all actions necessary to close the merger and any related transactions as promptly as possible.

Employee Benefit Matters

Employees of Orphan Medical who participate in employee benefit plans sponsored by Jazz Pharmaceuticals after the closing of the merger will be given credit for years of service with Orphan Medical to the extent recognized by Orphan Medical prior to the merger for purposes of determining vesting and entitlement to benefits under such plans. Furthermore, to the extent required by applicable law, limitations such as pre-existing condition limitations, eligibility waiting periods and evidence of insurability requirements under Jazz Pharmaceuticals benefit plans will be waived with respect to such employees.

Standstill Agreements

Orphan Medical agreed that it will use its reasonable best efforts to enforce, and will not terminate, amend, modify or waive any provision of, any confidentiality or standstill agreement (or similar agreement) to which it or any of its subsidiaries is a party

Conditions to the Consummation of the Merger

The obligations of the parties to the merger agreement are subject to the fulfillment or waiver of various conditions as described in this section.

Conditions to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Orphan Medical s Obligations

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Orphan Medical are obligated to complete the merger only if each of the following conditions is satisfied or waived:

- the merger agreement must be adopted by the holders of a majority of the issued and outstanding Orphan Medical common stock and senior preferred stock, voting together with the holders of Orphan Medical common stock on an as converted basis; and
- no governmental authority may have enacted or issued any law, rule, injunction or other order that directly or indirectly restrains or prohibits the consummation of the merger and the related transactions.

Conditions to the Obligations of Orphan Medical

Orphan Medical will be obligated to complete the merger only if each of the following conditions is satisfied or waived:

- Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub shall have performed all obligations required of them by the merger agreement at or prior to the effective time of the merger;
- the representations and warranties of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub must be true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the date of closing (without regard to materiality or material adverse effect qualifies continuance therein), except where the failure to be true and correct, individually or in the aggregate, would not have a material adverse effect on Jazz Pharmaceuticals; and

• Orphan Medical must have received certificates from each of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub with respect to their respective obligations and veracity of their representations and warranties, dated as of the closing date and signed by each of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub.

Conditions to the Obligations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub will be obligated to complete the merger only if each of the following conditions is satisfied or waived:

- Orphan Medical must have performed in all material respects and complied in all material respects with all obligations required by the merger agreement at or prior to the effective time of the merger;
- The representations and warranties of Orphan Medical must be true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the date of closing (without regard to materiality or material adverse effect qualifies continuance therein), except where the failure to be true and correct, individually or in the aggregate, would not have a material adverse effect on Orphan Medical or its subsidiaries;
- The representations and warranties of Orphan Medical regarding the capitalization of Orphan Medical shall be true and correct as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date of the merger as though made on such closing date except for deviations of not more than 1% of the number of fully-diluted shares of Orphan Medical common stock outstanding;
- Jazz Pharmaceuticals must have received a certificate from Orphan Medical with respect to the performance of its obligations and the veracity of Orphan Medical s representations and warranties, dated as of the closing date and signed by the chief executive officer and chief financial officer of Orphan Medical;
- no material adverse effect with respect to Orphan Medical shall have occurred and be continuing; and
- Jazz Pharmaceuticals senior debt financing shall have been obtained on terms reasonably satisfactory to Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Termination and Effects of Termination

The merger agreement may be terminated under the circumstances described in this section. In some cases this may require Orphan Medical to pay a termination fee which is described in the next section.

Termination by Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Orphan Medical

The parties to the merger agreement may terminate the merger agreement at any time prior to the effective time of the merger as follows:

- by the mutual consent of Orphan Medical, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub;
- by either Orphan Medical on the one hand, or by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub on the other hand, if a governmental entity issues a final order prohibiting the merger;
- by either Orphan Medical on the one hand or by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub on the other hand, if (1) holders of a majority of our outstanding common stock and senior preferred stock, voting as one class on an as-converted basis and (2) holders of a majority of our outstanding senior preferred stock, voting as a separate class, fail to approve the merger at a meeting of

stockholders of Orphan Medical called by Orphan Medical for the purpose of approving the merger and the merger agreement;

- by either Orphan Medical on the one hand, or by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub on the other hand, if the merger has not occurred by November 30, 2005;
- by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub if there has been a breach of any covenants, representations or warranties of Orphan Medical that gives rise to a failure of a condition to the merger, which breach is not or cannot be cured after 30 days notice;
- by Orphan Medical if there has been a breach of any covenants, representations or warranties of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub that gives rise to a failure of a condition to the merger, which breach is not or cannot be cured after 30 days notice;
- by Orphan Medical, if Orphan Medical has approved a superior proposal and Orphan Medical has otherwise fulfilled its obligations with regard to such superior proposal;
- by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub, if Orphan Medical s board of directors shall have (i) adversely withheld, withdrawn, commenced or changed its recommendation regarding the merger agreement, (ii) failed to call or hold the Orphan Medical stockholder meeting to approve the merger, (iii) failed to include in this proxy statement its recommendation to approve and adopt the merger agreement, (iv) entered into any other agreement regarding an alternative acquisition, (v) approved or recommended any such alternative acquisition proposal or (vi) waived the application of certain provisions of Delaware law regarding acquisitions; and
- by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Twist Merger Sub, if a tender or exchange offer has commenced for Orphan Medical securities and our board of directors has not recommended rejection within ten (10) business days.

Fee if the Merger Agreement is Terminated

Orphan Medical must pay to Jazz Pharmaceuticals a cash termination fee of \$5.5 million if the merger agreement is terminated:

- by Orphan Medical because its board of directors has changed its recommendation of the transaction in favor of a superior proposal and Orphan Medical has otherwise fulfilled its obligations with regard to such superior proposal;
- by Jazz Pharmaceuticals because Orphan Medical s board of directors shall have (i) adversely withheld, withdrawn, commenced or changed its recommendation regarding the merger agreement, (ii) failed to call or hold the Orphan Medical stockholder meeting to approve the merger, (iii) failed to include in this proxy statement its recommendation to approve and adopt the merger agreement, (iv) entered into any other agreement regarding an alternative acquisition, (v) approved or recommended any such alternative acquisition proposal or (vi) waived the application of certain provisions of Delaware law regarding acquisitions;
- by Jazz Pharmaceuticals because a tender or exchange offer has commenced for Orphan Medical securities and our board of directors has not recommended rejection within ten (10) business days;
- by either Orphan Medical on the one hand or Jazz Pharmaceuticals on the other hand, if the required Orphan Medical stockholder approval is not obtained at the Orphan Medical stockholders meeting; and prior to such termination a third party has publicly announced an acquisition proposal and within 12 months after termination of the merger agreement, an acquisition transaction is consummated or Orphan Medical enters into an agreement providing for such a transaction:

- by either Orphan Medical on the one hand or by Jazz Pharmaceuticals on the other hand, if the merger has not occurred by November 30, 2005; and prior to such termination a third party makes to Orphan Medical or its stockholders an acquisition proposal, and within 12 months after termination of the merger agreement, an acquisition transaction is consummated or Orphan Medical enters into an agreement providing for such a transaction; and
- by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, if there has been a breach of any covenants, representations or warranties of Orphan Medical that gives rise to a failure of a condition to the merger, which breach is not or cannot be cured after 30 days notice; and prior to such termination a third party makes to Orphan Medical or its stockholders an acquisition proposal and within 12 months after termination of the merger agreement, an acquisition transaction is consummated or Orphan Medical enters into an agreement providing for such a transaction.

Amendment and Waiver

The parties may amend the merger agreement at any time prior to or after the approval of matters presented in connection with the merger by stockholders of Orphan Medical, except that after any such approval, the amount of consideration may not be reduced and the form of consideration payable to stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement may not be changed without further approval of Orphan Medical s stockholders.

Before the merger, any provision of the merger agreement may be waived by the party benefited by the provision in a written document signed by that party.

The Voting Agreement

Concurrently with the execution of the merger agreement, and in consideration thereof certain stockholders of Orphan Medical entered into a voting agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals in which each of these stockholders agreed to vote all of the shares of Orphan Medical capital stock beneficially owned by such stockholder in favor of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. These stockholders own approximately 37.2% of the outstanding Orphan Medical common stock and senior preferred stock (on an as-converted basis), which includes all of our outstanding senior preferred stock. A copy of the voting agreement is attached as Appendix B to this proxy statement.

The voting agreement includes a proxy granted to certain representatives of Jazz Pharmaceuticals to enable Jazz Pharmaceuticals to direct the voting of all such shares in the foregoing manner. Jazz Pharmaceuticals did not pay additional consideration to any of the foregoing stockholders to induce such stockholders to enter into such voting agreements or grant such proxies.

Pursuant to the voting agreement, these Orphan Medical stockholders have agreed to vote (or cause to be voted) their shares of Orphan Medical common stock and preferred stock:

- in favor of the approval and adoption of the merger agreement,
- against approval of any proposal made in opposition to, or in competition with, the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement,
- against any actions (other than that relate to the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement) that are intended to or could reasonably be expect to impair the ability of Orphan Medical to consummate the merger or otherwise impede, interfere with, delay, postpone, discourage or adversely affect the consummation of the Merger in accordance with the terms of the merger agreement.

Each of the stockholders party to the voting agreement has agreed that it will not sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of the shares subject to the voting agreement during the term of the voting agreement.

In addition, these stockholders agree that they will not transfer their Orphan Medical shares into a voting trust or enter into an arrangement whereby the voting rights would be transferred.

The voting agreement terminates on the earlier of:

- such date and time as the merger shall become effective,
- such date and time as the merger agreement shall have been validly terminated in accordance with its terms,
- the date and time of any amendment to the merger agreement that modifies the amount, form or timing of payment of the merger consideration in the merger in a manner adverse to a stockholder party to the Voting Agreement without the prior written consent of such stockholder, and
- such other date and time as may be mutually agreed to by the parties to the voting agreement.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth, as of April 15, 2005, certain information with respect to the beneficial ownership of Orphan Medical s common stock by (i) each person who, to the knowledge of Orphan Medical, owned beneficially more than five percent of such stock, (ii) each director, (iii) each executive officer named in the Summary Compensation Table below, and (iv) all directors and executive officers as a group. Unless otherwise noted, the shares listed in the table below are subject to sole voting and investment power of the indicated person.

Beneficial ownership is determined and presented in the table on the following page in accordance with rules of the Securities Exchange Commission, and includes general voting power and/or investment power with respect to the securities. Shares of Orphan Medical s common stock subject to options currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of April 15, 2005, are deemed to be outstanding for purposes of computing the percentage of the person holding such options, but are not deemed outstanding for computing the percentage of any other person. With respect to UBS Capital II LLC, the percentage of ownership calculation is based on the Common Shares outstanding as of April 15, 2005, plus 1,069,533 shares of common stock, which represents 8,706 shares of senior preferred stock owned by UBS Capital II LLC on an as converted basis.

	Amount and Nature of Beneficial Ownership(1)	Percentage of Common Stock Outstanding
Alta Partners II, Inc.(2)	1,212,121	10.57 %
One Embarcadero Center, Suite 4050 San Francisco, CA 94111		
OrbiMed Advisors, LLC(3)	1,617,302	14.10
767 Third Avenue 'b Floor New York, NY 10017-2023		
UBS Capital II LLC(4)	1,359,252	10.60
299 Park Avenue		
New York, NY 10171-0026		
John Howell Bullion	646,478	5.55
William Houghton, M.D.	231,081	1.98
Mark D. Perrin	147,500	1.27
Timothy G. McGrath	87,179	*
Farah Champsi(5)	23,000	*
Michael Greene	33,000	*
Thomas King	23,000	*
Julius A. Vida, Ph.D.	33,000	*
William M. Wardell, M.D., Ph.D.	44,500	*
All executive officers and directors as a group (11 persons)(6)	1,268,738	10.37 %

^{*} Less than 1%.

Includes the following shares issuable upon the exercise of options that are currently exercisable or will become issuable pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days after April 15, 2005: Mr. Bullion, 181,166 shares; Mr. Houghton, 216,110 shares; Mr. Perrin 147,500 shares; Mr. McGrath, 85,075 shares; Ms. Champsi, 23,000 shares, Mr. Greene, 33,000 shares; Mr. King, 23,000 shares; Dr. Vida, 33,000 shares; and Dr. Wardell, 23,000 shares. All other outstanding options held by these persons will fully vest by their terms as of the effective time of the merger.

- Alta Partners II, Inc. serves as the management advisory company of various funds which hold shares of Orphan Medical s Common Stock. In this capacity, Alta Partners II, Inc. is affiliated with Alta BioPharma Partners II, L.P., Alta Embarcadero BioPharma Partners II, LLC, Alta BioPharma Management Partners II, LLC, Alta Partners II, Inc. and Jean Deleage, Alix Marduel and Farah Champsi. The beneficial ownership information is based on Amendment No. 1 to Schedule 13D filed by Alta Partners on April 28, 2005.
- OrbiMed Advisors LLC has shared voting and dispositive power with respect to 1,617,302 shares of Orphan Medical s Common Stock. The beneficial ownership information is based on a schedule 13G filed by OrbiMed Advisors on February 14, 2003.
- UBS Capital II LLC has sole voting and investment power with respect to: 8,706 shares of Senior Convertible Preferred Stock, which is convertible into 1,069,533 shares of common stock, and 289,719 shares of unregistered common stock. The shares of Senior Preferred Convertible Stock vote on an as-converted basis. In addition, UBS Capital owns (i) 4,420 shares of non-voting Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, which is convertible into 680,000 shares of common stock, (ii) a warrant to purchase up to 2,050 shares of non-voting Series C Convertible Preferred Stock or 315,385 shares of Series D Non-Voting Convertible Preferred Stock, convertible into 315,385 shares of common stock, or any combination thereof up to a maximum aggregate purchase price of \$2,050,000 and (iii) a warrant to purchase up to 282,353 shares of Series D Non-Voting Convertible Preferred Stock, convertible into 282,353 shares of common stock. The beneficial ownership information is based on Amendment No. 3 to Schedule 13D filed by UBS Capital II LLC on April 28, 2005.
- Ms. Champsi is affiliated with Alta Partners II, Inc. and she disclaims beneficial ownership of any shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by Alta Partners II, Inc. and its affiliates.
- (6) Includes 764,851 shares that may be acquired within 60 days of April 15, 2005 through the exercise of options by all executive officers and directors as a group.

DISSENTERS RIGHTS OF APPRAISAL

Under Delaware law, if you do not wish to accept the cash payment provided for in the merger agreement, you have the right to dissent from the merger and to receive payment in cash for the fair value of your Orphan Medical stock. Orphan Medical stockholders electing to exercise appraisal rights must comply with the provisions of Section 262 of the Delaware General Corporation Law in order to perfect their rights. Orphan Medical will require strict compliance with the statutory procedures. A copy of Section 262 is attached as Appendix D.

The following is intended as a brief summary of the material provisions of the Delaware statutory procedures required to be followed by a stockholder in order to dissent from the merger and perfect appraisal rights. This summary, however, is not a complete statement of all applicable requirements and is qualified in its entirety by reference to Section 262 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, the full text of which appears in Appendix D of this proxy statement.

Section 262 requires that stockholders be notified not less than 20 days before the special meeting to vote on the merger that appraisal rights will be available. A copy of Section 262 must be included with such notice. This proxy statement constitutes Orphan Medical s notice to its stockholders of the availability of appraisal rights in connection with the merger in compliance with the requirements of Section 262. If you wish to consider exercising your appraisal rights, you should carefully review the text of Section 262 contained in Appendix D since failure to timely and properly comply with the requirements of Section 262 will result in the loss of your appraisal rights under Delaware law.

If you elect to demand appraisal of your shares, you must satisfy each of the following conditions:

- You must deliver to Orphan Medical a written demand for appraisal of your shares before the vote with respect to the merger is taken. This written demand for appraisal must be in addition to and separate from any proxy or vote abstaining from or voting against adoption of the merger agreement. Voting against or failing to vote for adoption of the merger agreement by itself does not constitute a demand for appraisal within the meaning of Section 262.
- You must not vote in favor of adoption of the merger agreement. A vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement, by proxy or in person, will constitute a waiver of your appraisal rights in respect of the shares so voted and will nullify any previously filed written demands for appraisal.

If you fail to comply with either of these conditions and the merger is completed, you will be entitled to receive the cash payment for your shares of Orphan Medical stock as provided for in the merger agreement, but you will have no appraisal rights with respect to your shares of Orphan Medical stock.

All demands for appraisal should be addressed to the Secretary at Orphan Medical, Inc., 13911 Ridgedale Drive, Suite 250, Minnetonka, Minnesota 55305, and must be delivered to Orphan Medical before the vote on the merger is taken at the special meeting, and should be executed by, or on behalf of, the record holder of the shares of Orphan Medical common stock and/or senior preferred stock. The demand must reasonably inform Orphan Medical of the identity of the stockholder and the intention of the stockholder to demand appraisal of his, her or its shares.

To be effective, a demand for appraisal by a holder of Orphan Medical common stock and/or senior preferred stock must be made by, or in the name of, such registered stockholder, fully and correctly, as the stockholder s name appears on his or her stock certificate(s) and cannot be made by the beneficial owner if he or she does not also hold the shares of record. The beneficial holder must, in such cases, have the registered owner submit the required demand in respect of those shares.

If shares are owned of record in a fiduciary capacity, such as by a trustee, guardian or custodian, execution of a demand for appraisal should be made in that capacity; and if the shares are owned of record by more than one person, as in a joint tenancy or tenancy in common, the demand should be executed by or for all joint owners. An authorized agent, including an authorized agent for two or more joint owners, may execute the demand for appraisal for a stockholder of record; however, the agent must identify the record owner or owners and expressly disclose the fact that, in executing the demand, he or she is acting as agent for the record owner, a record owner, such as a broker, who holds shares as a nominee for others, may exercise his or her right of appraisal with respect to the shares held for one or more beneficial owners, while not exercising this right for other beneficial owners. In that case, the written demand should state the number of shares as to which appraisal is sought. Where no number of shares is expressly mentioned, the demand will be presumed to cover all shares held in the name of the record owner.

If you hold your shares of Orphan Medical common stock in a brokerage account or in other nominee form and you wish to exercise appraisal rights, you should consult with your broker or the other nominee to determine the appropriate procedures for the making of a demand for appraisal by the nominee.

Within ten days after the effective date of the merger, the surviving company in the merger must give written notice that the merger has become effective to each Orphan Medical stockholder who has properly filed a written demand for appraisal and who did not vote in favor of the merger. At any time within 60 days after the effective date, any stockholder who has demanded an appraisal has the right to withdraw the demand and to accept the cash payment specified by the merger agreement for his or her shares of Orphan Medical stock. Within 120 days after the effective date, either the surviving company in the merger or any stockholder who has complied with the requirements of Section 262 may file a petition in the Delaware Court of Chancery demanding a determination of the fair value of the shares held by all stockholders entitled to appraisal. The surviving company has no obligation to file such a petition in the event there are

dissenting stockholders. Accordingly, the failure of a stockholder to file such a petition within the period specified could nullify the stockholder s previously written demand for appraisal.

If a petition for appraisal is duly filed by a stockholder and a copy of the petition is delivered to the surviving company in the merger, the surviving company will then be obligated, within 20 days after receiving service of a copy of the petition, to provide the Chancery Court with a duly verified list containing the names and addresses of all stockholders who have demanded an appraisal of their shares. After notice to dissenting stockholders, the Chancery Court is empowered to conduct a hearing upon the petition, and to determine those stockholders who have complied with Section 262 and who have become entitled to the appraisal rights provided thereby. The Chancery Court may require the stockholders who have demanded payment for their shares to submit their stock certificates to the Register in Chancery for notation thereon of the pendency of the appraisal proceedings; and if any stockholder fails to comply with that direction, the Chancery Court may dismiss the proceedings as to that stockholder.

After determination of the stockholders entitled to appraisal of their shares of Orphan Medical stock, the Chancery Court will appraise the shares, determining their fair value exclusive of any element of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the merger, together with a fair rate of interest. When the value is determined, the Chancery Court will direct the payment of such value, with interest thereon accrued during the pendency of the proceeding, if the Chancery Court so determines, to the stockholders entitled to receive the same, upon surrender by such holders of the certificates representing those shares.

In determining fair value, the Chancery Court is required to take into account all relevant factors. You should be aware that the fair value of your shares as determined under Section 262 could be more, the same, or less than the value that you are entitled to receive under the terms of the merger agreement.

Costs of the appraisal proceeding may be imposed upon the surviving company in the merger and the stockholders participating in the appraisal proceeding by the Chancery Court as the Chancery Court deems equitable in the circumstances. Upon the application of a stockholder, the Chancery Court may order all or a portion of the expenses incurred by any stockholder in connection with the appraisal proceeding, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys fees and the fees and expenses of experts, to be charged pro rata against the value of all shares entitled to appraisal. Any stockholder who had demanded appraisal rights will not, after the effective date, be entitled to vote shares subject to that demand for any purpose or to receive payments of dividends or any other distribution with respect to those shares, other than with respect to payment as of a record date prior to the effective date; however, if no petition for appraisal is filed within 120 days after the effective date of the merger, or if the stockholder delivers a written withdrawal of his or her demand for appraisal and an acceptance of the merger within 60 days after the effective date of the merger, then the right of that stockholder to appraisal will cease and that stockholder will be entitled to receive the cash payment for shares of his, her or its Orphan Medical stock pursuant to the merger agreement. Any withdrawal of a demand for appraisal made more than 60 days after the effective date of the merger may only be made with the written approval of the surviving corporation and must, to be effective, be made within 120 days after the effective date of the merger.

In view of the complexity of Section 262, Orphan Medical stockholders who may wish to dissent from the merger and pursue appraisal rights should consult their legal advisors.

OTHER MATTERS

You should rely only on the information contained in this proxy statement or incorporated herein by reference to vote your shares at the special meeting. Orphan Medical has not authorized anyone to provide you with information that is different from what is contained in this proxy statement. This proxy statement is dated May 20, 2005. You should not assume that the information contained in this proxy statement is accurate as of any date other than that date, and the mailing of this document to stockholders is not intended to create any implication to the contrary.

In order to be considered for inclusion in the proxy statement for Orphan Medical s 2005 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, if held, any stockholder proposal intended to be presented at the meeting must have been received by Orphan Medical on or before December 10, 2004. Any other stockholder proposals to be presented at Orphan Medical s 2005 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, if held, must have been received at the principal executive offices of Orphan Medical by the close of business on February 23, 2005. The 2005 annual meeting will be held only if the merger is not completed.

Orphan Medical s board of directors does not intend to bring before the meeting any matters other than those set forth herein, and has no present knowledge that any other matters will or may be brought before the meeting by others. If, however, any other matters properly come before the meeting, it is the intention of the persons named in the enclosed form of proxy to vote the proxies in accordance with their judgment.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Orphan Medical files annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any reports, statements or other information Orphan Medical files at the SEC s public reference room in Washington D.C. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. Orphan Medical s public filings are also available to the public from document retrieval services and Orphan Medical s public filings are also available to the public at the Internet website maintained by the SEC at http://www.sec.gov and under the Investors tab on Orphan Medical s website at www.orphan.com.

APPENDIX A
GREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER
MONG
AZZ PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.,
WIST MERGER SUB, INC.
AND
DRPHAN MEDICAL, INC.
Pated as of April 18, 2005
ated as of April 18, 2005

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

<u>ARTICLE I THE MERGER</u>		A-1
Section 1.1	The Merger	A-1
Section 1.2	Closing	A-1
Section 1.3	Effective Time	A-1
Section 1.4	Effects of the Merger	A-1
Section 1.5	Certificate of Incorporation and By-laws; Directors and Officers	A-2
ARTICLE II CONSIDERATION; EX	CHANGE OF CERTIFICATES	A-2
Section 2.1	Conversion of Securities	A-2
Section 2.2	Company Stock Options; Warrants	A-3
Section 2.3	Payment of Merger Consideration	A-4
Section 2.4	Transfer Taxes; Withholding	A-5
Section 2.5	No Further Ownership Rights in Company Common Stock	A-5
Section 2.6	Closing of Company Transfer Books	A-5
Section 2.7	Lost Certificates	A-5
Section 2.8	<u>Further Assurances</u>	A-5
Section 2.9	<u>Dissenters Rights</u>	A-6
ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS	AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY	A-6
Section 3.1	Organization and Qualification; Subsidiaries	A-6
Section 3.2	<u>Capitalization</u>	A-8
Section 3.3	<u>Subsidiaries</u>	A-9
Section 3.4	Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws	A-9
Section 3.5	Authority, Non-Contravention; Approvals	A-9
Section 3.6	Governmental Approvals	A-10
Section 3.7	SEC Documents	A-11
Section 3.8	<u>Undisclosed Liabilities</u> ; Absence of Certain Changes or Events	A-12
Section 3.9	<u>Litigation</u>	A-12
Section 3.10	Material Contracts	A-13
Section 3.11	Compliance with Laws/Permits	A-14
Section 3.12	<u>Taxes</u>	A-14
Section 3.13	Related Party Interests and Transactions	A-15
Section 3.14	Intellectual Property	A-16
Section 3.15	Regulatory Compliance	A-17
Section 3.16	<u>Properties</u>	A-18
Section 3.17	Environmental Matters	A-19
Section 3.18	<u>Employment</u>	A-19
Δ_ii		

Section 3.19	<u>Suppliers</u>	A-20
Section 3.20	Insurance	A-21
Section 3.21	State Takeover Statutes	A-21
Section 3.22	<u>Brokers</u>	A-21
Section 3.23	Fairness Opinion	A-21
Section 3.24	Information Supplied	A-21
Section 3.25	Fomepizole Injection	A-21
ARTICLE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRA	ANTIES OF BUYER AND SUB	A-22
Section 4.1	Organization, Standing and Power	A-22
Section 4.2	Authority; Binding Agreement	A-22
Section 4.3	Non-Contravention	A-22
Section 4.4	No Consents	A-22
Section 4.5	<u>Litigation</u>	A-23
Section 4.6	Ownership of Sub; No Prior Activities	A-23
Section 4.7	<u>Brokers</u>	A-23
Section 4.8	Information Supplied	A-23
Section 4.9	Financing; Adequacy of Funds	A-23
Section 4.10	No Buyer Vote Required	A-23
Section 4.11	Fomepizole Injection	A-23
ARTICLE V COVENANTS RELATING TO CONI	DUCT OF BUSINESS	A-24
Section 5.1	Conduct of Business by the Company Pending the Merger	A-24
Section 5.2	No Solicitation	A-27
Section 5.3	Standstill Agreements	A-30
Section 5.4	Suspension of Stock Purchase Plan	A-30
ARTICLE VI ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS		A-30
Section 6.1	Stockholders Meeting	A-30
Section 6.2	Fees and Expenses	A-31
Section 6.3	Public Announcements	A-31
Section 6.4	Approvals and Consents; Reasonable Best Efforts; Cooperation	A-31
Section 6.5	Indemnification; Directors and Officers Insurance	A-32
Section 6.6	Communications to Employees	A-33
Section 6.7	<u>Takeover Statutes</u>	A-33
Section 6.8	Employee Benefit Matters	A-33
Section 6.9	<u>Financing</u>	A-34
A-iii		

<u>ARTICLE VII CONDITIONS PRECEDE</u>	NT TO THE MERGER	A-34
Section 7.1	Conditions to Each Party s Obligation to Effect the Merger	A-34
Section 7.2	Conditions to Obligation of the Company to Effect the Merger	A-35
Section 7.3	Conditions to Obligations of Buyer and Sub to Effect the Merger	A-35
<u>ARTICLE VIII TERMINATION, AMENI</u>	DMENT AND WAIVER	A-36
Section 8.1	<u>Termination</u>	A-36
Section 8.2	Effect of Termination	A-37
Section 8.3	<u>Amendment</u>	A-37
Section 8.4	<u>Waiver</u>	A-37
Section 8.5	<u>Termination Fee</u>	A-37
ARTICLE IX GENERAL PROVISIONS		A-38
Section 9.1	<u>Notices</u>	A-38
Section 9.2	<u>Certain Terms</u>	A-39
Section 9.3	Counterparts; Facsimile Signatures	A-41
Section 9.4	Entire Agreement; No Third-Party Beneficiaries	A-41
Section 9.5	Governing Law; Consent to Jurisdiction; Waiver to Trial by Jury	A-41
Section 9.6	Assignment	A-42
Section 9.7	<u>Severability</u>	A-42
Section 9.8	Performance by Sub	A-42
Section 9.9	Non-Survival of Representations, Warranties and Agreements	A-42
Section 9.10	Disclosure Letters and Exhibits	A-42
Section 9.11	<u>Headings</u>	A-42
Section 9.12	<u>List of Defined Terms</u>	A-42

LIST OF EXHIBITS

Exhibit A Voting Agreement

A-iv

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

This AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER, dated as of April 18, 2005 (this *Agreement*), is among Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (*Buyer*), Twist Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Buyer (*Sub*), and Orphan Medical, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the *Company*) (Sub and the Company being hereinafter collectively referred to as the *Constituent Corporations*).

RECITALS:

- A. The respective Boards of Directors of Buyer, Sub and the Company have approved and declared advisable the merger of Sub with and into the Company upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement (the *Merger*), and the respective Boards of Directors of Buyer, Sub and the Company have approved this Agreement and the Board of Directors of the Company has resolved to recommend to its stockholders the adoption of this Agreement;
- B. The respective Boards of Directors of Buyer and the Company have determined that the Merger is advisable and in the best interest of their respective stockholders; and
- C. Concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, as a condition and inducement to the willingness of Buyer and Sub to enter into this Agreement, certain of the Company s stockholders are entering into a voting agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A (the *Voting Agreement*).

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises, representations, warranties and agreements herein contained, the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

THE MERGER

- Section 1.1 The Merger. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions hereof, and in accordance with the Delaware General Corporation Law (the DGCL), Sub shall be merged with and into the Company at the Effective Time. Following the Merger, the separate corporate existence of Sub shall cease and the Company shall continue as the surviving corporation (the Surviving Corporation) and shall succeed to and assume all the rights and obligations of Sub in accordance with the DGCL.
- Section 1.2 *Closing*. The closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the *Closing*) and all actions specified in this Agreement to occur at the Closing shall take place at the offices of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, 50 South Sixth Street, Suite 1500, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402, no later than the second business day following the day on which the last of the conditions set forth in Article VII shall have been fulfilled or waived (if permissible) (the *Closing Date*) or at such other time and place as Buyer and the Company shall agree.
- Section 1.3 Effective Time. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, on the Closing Date: (i) the Certificate of Merger (the Certificate of Merger) in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Buyer and the Company shall be duly executed by the Company and Sub and thereafter filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, and (ii) the parties shall make such other filings with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware as shall be necessary to effect the Merger. The Merger shall become effective at such time as a properly executed Certificate of Merger is duly filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, or such later time as Buyer and the Company may agree upon and as may be set forth in the Certificate of Merger. The time the Merger becomes effective is referred to herein as the Effective Time.
- Section 1.4 *Effects of the Merger*. The Merger shall have the effects set forth in this Agreement and Section 259 of the DGCL. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and subject thereto, at the

Effective Time, all properties, rights privileges, powers and franchises of the Company and Sub shall vest in the Surviving Corporation, and all debts, liabilities and duties of the Company and Sub shall become the debts, liabilities and duties of the Surviving Corporation.

Section 1.5 Certificate of Incorporation and By-laws; Directors and Officers.

- (a) The Certificate of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation in effect at the Effective Time shall be the Certificate of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation until thereafter changed or amended as provided therein or by applicable Law. The By-laws of Sub in effect at the Effective Time will be the By-laws of the Surviving Corporation until thereafter changed or amended as provided therein or by applicable Law.
- (b) The directors of Sub at the Effective Time shall automatically, and without further action, be the directors of the Surviving Corporation, until the earlier of their resignation or removal or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified, as the case may be. The officers of the Sub at the Effective Time shall be the officers of the Surviving Corporation, until the earlier of their resignation or removal or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified, as the case may be.

ARTICLE II

CONSIDERATION: EXCHANGE OF CERTIFICATES

- Section 2.1 *Conversion of Securities*. As of the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of Sub, the Company or the holders of any capital stock of the Constituent Corporations:
- (a) Except as set forth in Section 2.1(b), each issued and outstanding share of common stock, par value \$.01 per share, of Sub shall be converted into one validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable share of common stock of the Surviving Corporation and shall constitute the only shares of capital stock of the Surviving Corporation outstanding immediately after the Effective Time.
- (b) All shares of Company Capital Stock that are held in the treasury of the Company and any shares of Company Capital Stock owned by Buyer or Sub or any other Subsidiary of Buyer, direct or indirect, shall automatically be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist and no capital stock of Buyer or other consideration shall be delivered in exchange therefor. Shares of Company Capital Stock held by wholly owned Subsidiaries of the Company shall remain outstanding.
- (c) At the Effective Time, each then issued and outstanding share of Company Common Stock (other than Dissenting Shares and shares described in Section 2.1(b)) shall immediately cease to be outstanding, shall automatically be cancelled and retired, shall cease to exist, and shall be converted into the right to receive \$10.75 in cash, without interest (the *Per Common Share Price*) to be distributed in accordance with this Section 2.1(c), 2.3, and 2.4.
- (d) At the Effective Time, each then issued and outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock (other than Dissenting Shares and shares described in Section 2.1(b)) shall immediately cease to be outstanding, shall automatically be cancelled and retired, shall cease to exist, and shall be converted into the right to receive \$1,320.6386 in cash, without interest, together with all accrued but unpaid dividends (the *Per Senior Preferred Share Price*) to be distributed in accordance with this Section 2.1(d), 2.3, and 2.4.
- (e) At the Effective Time, each then issued and outstanding share of Series B Preferred Stock (other than Dissenting Shares and shares described in Section 2.1(b)) shall immediately cease to be outstanding, shall automatically be cancelled and retired, shall cease to exist, and shall be converted into the right to receive \$1,653.8462 in cash, without interest, together with all accrued but unpaid

dividends (the Per Series B Preferred Share Price) to be distributed in accordance with this Section 2.1(e), 2.3, and 2.4.

(f) The aggregate consideration payable by Buyer pursuant to Sections 2.1(c), (d) and (e) is referred to herein as the *Merger Consideration*. At the Effective Time, each holder of Company Capital Stock shall cease to have any rights with respect to such issued and outstanding shares (other than Dissenting Shares) of Company Capital Stock (including, without limitation, the right to vote), except for the right to receive his, her or its respective portion of the Merger Consideration. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if, between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time, the outstanding shares of Company Common Stock shall have been changed into a different number of shares or a different class by reason of any stock dividend, subdivision, reclassification, recapitalization, split, combination or exchange of shares, then the Merger Consideration shall be correspondingly adjusted to reflect such stock dividend, subdivision, recapitalization, split, combination or exchange of shares.

Section 2.2 Company Stock Options; Warrants.

- (a) The Company shall take all requisite action so that, as of the Effective Time, each Company Stock Option that is outstanding immediately prior to, and vested as of, the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without further action on the part of Buyer, Sub, the Company or the holder of that Company Stock Option, shall be cancelled and converted into the right to receive an amount in cash, without interest, equal to (i) the Option Share Amount multiplied by (ii) the aggregate number of vested shares of Company Common Stock into which the applicable Company Stock Option was exercisable immediately prior to the Effective Time. Each Company Stock Option, solely to the extent not vested as of the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without further action on the part of Buyer, Sub, the Company or the holder of that Company Stock Option, shall be cancelled and no payment shall be made with respect to such unvested shares of Company Common Stock. The payment of the Option Share Amount to the holder of a Company Stock Option shall be reduced by any income or employment Tax withholding required under (A) the Code, or (B) any applicable state, local or foreign Tax Laws. To the extent that any amounts are withheld, such amounts shall be treated for all purposes as having been paid to the holder of that Company Stock Option.
- (b) The Company shall take all requisite action so that, as of the Effective Time, each Warrant that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, whether or not then exercisable or vested, by virtue of the Merger and without further action on the part of Buyer, Sub, the Company or the holder of that Warrant, shall be cancelled and converted into the right to receive an amount in cash, without interest, equal to (i) the Warrant Share Amount multiplied by (ii) the aggregate number of shares of Company Capital Stock into which the applicable Warrant was exercisable immediately prior to the Effective Time (whether or not then vested or exercisable by its terms). The payment of the Warrant Share Amount to the holder of a Warrant shall be reduced by any income Tax withholding required under (A) the Code, or (B) any applicable state, local or foreign Tax Laws. To the extent that any amounts are withheld, such amounts shall be treated for all purposes as having been paid to the holder of that Warrant.
- (c) The *Option Share Amount* means (i) the Per Common Share Price less (ii) the exercise or purchase price per share of Company Common Stock subject or related to the applicable Company Stock Option.
- (d) The Warrant Share Amount means (i) \$10.75 less (ii) the exercise or purchase price per share of Company Capital Stock subject or related to the applicable Warrant.
- (e) The Company shall take all action reasonably necessary to implement the provisions of this Section 2.2 and to ensure that no Company Stock Option shall be exercisable for Company Common

Stock, and no Warrant shall be exercisable for Company Capital Stock, following the Effective Time. At the Effective Time, all Company Stock Options and Warrants shall be cancelled and all Company Stock Option Plans shall terminate, and the Company shall take all actions to ensure that such cancellations and terminations occur. All administrative and other rights and authorities granted under any Company Stock Option Plan to the Company, the board of directors of the Company or any committee or designee thereof, shall, following the Effective Time, reside with the Surviving Corporation.

Section 2.3 Payment of Merger Consideration.

- (a) Prior to the Effective Time, Buyer shall appoint a commercial bank or trust company reasonably acceptable to the Company, as a paying agent (the *Paying Agent*) for the benefit of the holders of Company Capital Stock that are not Dissenting Shares and who are entitled to receive the Merger Consideration (collectively, the *Holders*). At the Effective Time, Buyer shall make available to the Paying Agent an amount of cash sufficient to permit payment of the Merger Consideration to the Holders (the *Exchange Fund*). The Paying Agent shall invest the Exchange Fund as directed by Buyer or the Surviving Corporation, as the case may be, on a daily basis, and any interest and other income resulting from such investments shall be paid to the Surviving Corporation. The Paying Agent shall exchange the shares of Company Capital Stock for the Merger Consideration in accordance with the terms of this Article II, through such reasonable procedures as the Paying Agent or Buyer may adopt.
- (b) As soon as practicable after the Effective Time, Buyer or the Paying Agent shall cause to be mailed to each record holder of a certificate or certificates that immediately prior to the Effective Time represented Company Capital Stock converted in the Merger (the *Certificates*) a letter of transmittal (which shall specify that delivery shall be effected, and risk of loss and title to the Certificates shall pass, only upon actual delivery of the Certificates to the Paying Agent, and shall contain instructions for use in effecting the surrender of the Certificates and payment of the Merger Consideration). The Paying Agent shall accept such certificates upon compliance with such reasonable terms and conditions as the Paying Agent may impose to effect an orderly exchange thereof in accordance with normal exchange practices. Upon surrender for cancellation to the Paying Agent of a Certificate held by any Holder, together with such letter of transmittal, duly executed, the Holder of such Certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor that amount of cash equal to the portion of the Merger Consideration for each share of Company Capital Stock represented by the Certificate. Any Certificate so surrendered shall forthwith be canceled.
- (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, no amounts shall be payable at the Effective Time with respect to any Dissenting Shares or any shares of Company Capital Stock with respect to which dissenters—rights have not terminated. In the case of Dissenting Shares, payment shall be made in accordance with Section 2.9 and the DGCL. In the case of any shares of Company Capital Stock with respect to which dissenters—rights have not terminated as of the Effective Time, if such shares of Company Capital Stock become Dissenting Shares, payment shall be made in accordance with Section 2.9 and the DGCL, and if, instead, the dissenters—rights with respect to such shares irrevocably terminate after the Effective Time, such shares of Company Capital Stock shall be entitled to receive a portion of the Merger Consideration in accordance with the provisions of this Section 2.3.
- (d) Any portion of the Exchange Fund that remains undistributed to the former Holders for six months after the Effective Time shall be delivered to the Surviving Corporation and any former Holders who have not theretofore complied with this Article II shall thereafter look only to the Surviving Corporation for payment of any portion of the Merger Consideration. None of the Paying Agent, Buyer nor the Surviving Corporation shall be liable to any holder of shares of Company

Capital Stock for cash delivered to a public official in connection herewith pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar law.

- Transfer Taxes; Withholding. If any cash is to be paid to or issued in a name other than that in Section 2.4 which the Certificate surrendered in exchange therefor is registered, it shall be a condition of such exchange that the Certificate so surrendered shall be properly endorsed and otherwise in proper form for transfer and that the Person requesting such exchange shall pay to the Surviving Corporation or the Paying Agent any transfer or other taxes required by reason of the payment of cash in a name other than that of the registered holder of the Certificate surrendered, or shall establish to the satisfaction of the Surviving Corporation or the Paying Agent that such tax has been paid or is not applicable. Buyer, the Surviving Corporation or the Paying Agent shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from the consideration otherwise payable pursuant to this Agreement to any holder of shares of Company Capital Stock such amounts as Buyer or the Paying Agent is required to deduct and withhold with respect to the making of such payment under the Code or under any provision of state, local or foreign tax law. To the extent that amounts are so withheld by Buyer, the Surviving Corporation or the Paying Agent, such withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the holder of the shares of Company Capital Stock in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made by Buyer, the Surviving Corporation or the Paying Agent and transmitted by Buyer, the Surviving Corporation or the Paying Agent to the appropriate taxing authority with attribution to each specific Holder.
- Section 2.5 *No Further Ownership Rights in Company Common Stock.* All amounts paid to Holders upon the surrender for exchange of Certificates in accordance with the terms hereof shall be deemed to have been paid in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to the shares of Company Capital Stock represented by such Certificates.
- Section 2.6 Closing of Company Transfer Books. At the Effective Time, the stock transfer books of the Company shall be closed and no transfer of shares of Company Capital Stock shall thereafter be made on the records of the Company. If, after the Effective Time, Certificates are presented to the Surviving Corporation or Buyer, such Certificates shall be canceled and exchanged as provided in this Article II.
- Section 2.7 Lost Certificates. If any Certificate shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the Person claiming such Certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed and, if required by the Surviving Corporation or the Paying Agent, the posting by such Person of a bond, in such reasonable amount as the Surviving Corporation may direct as indemnity against any claim that may be made against them with respect to such Certificate, the Surviving Corporation will pay in exchange for such lost, stolen or destroyed Certificate the amounts to which the holders thereof are entitled pursuant to Section 2.1.
- Section 2.8 Further Assurances. If at any time after the Effective Time the Surviving Corporation shall consider or be advised that any deeds, bills of sale, assignments or assurances or any other acts or things are necessary, desirable or proper (a) to vest, perfect or confirm, of record or otherwise, in the Surviving Corporation its right, title or interest in, to or under any of the rights, privileges, powers, franchises, properties or assets of either of the Constituent Corporations, or (b) otherwise to carry out the purposes of this Agreement, the Surviving Corporation and its proper officers and directors or their designees shall be authorized to execute and deliver, in the name and on behalf of either of the Constituent Corporations, all such deeds, bills of sale, assignments and assurances and to do, in the name and on behalf of either Constituent Corporation, all such other acts and things as may be necessary, desirable or proper to vest, perfect or confirm the Surviving Corporation s right, title or interest in, to or under any of the rights, privileges, powers, franchises, properties or assets of such Constituent Corporation and otherwise to carry out the purposes of this Agreement.

Section 2.9 Dissenters Rights.

- (a) Shares of Company Capital Stock that have not been voted for approval of this Agreement or consented thereto in writing and with respect to which a demand for payment and appraisal has been properly made and perfected in accordance with Section 262 of the DGCL (Dissenting Shares) or shares that have not voted in favor of the Merger and with respect to which dissenters—rights have not terminated, will not be converted into the right to receive from the Surviving Corporation the portion of the Merger Consideration otherwise payable with respect to such shares at or after the Effective Time and the holder thereof shall be entitled only to such rights are as granted by the DGCL. If a holder of Dissenting Shares (a Dissenting Stockholder) fails to perfect, withdraws or loses his or her demand for such payment and appraisal or such Dissenting Shares (or such other shares with respect to which dissenters—rights have not terminated) become ineligible for such payment and appraisal, then, as of the Effective Time or the occurrence of such event of withdrawal or ineligibility, whichever last occurs, such holder—s Dissenting Shares will cease to be Dissenting Shares (or, in the case of such other shares, the dissenters—rights shall have terminated) and each share of Company Capital Stock will be converted into the right to receive, and will be exchangeable for, the portion of the Merger Consideration into which such Dissenting Shares would have been converted pursuant to Section 2.1.
- (b) The Company shall give Buyer and Sub prompt notice of any demand received by the Company from a holder of Dissenting Shares for appraisal of shares of Company Capital Stock, withdrawals of such demands and any other instruments served pursuant to the DGCL and received by the Company, and copies of any correspondence received by the Company relating to any such demand or potential demand, and the Surviving Corporation and Buyer shall have the right to participate in and, after the Effective Time, to direct, all negotiations and proceedings with respect to such demand. The Company agrees that, except with the prior written consent of Buyer and Sub, or as required under the DGCL, it will not voluntarily make any payment with respect to, or settle or offer or agree to settle, any such demand for appraisal. Each Dissenting Stockholder who, pursuant to the provisions of Section 262 of the DGCL, becomes entitled to payment of the value of the Dissenting Shares will receive payment therefor after the value therefor has been agreed upon or finally determined pursuant to such provisions, and any Merger Consideration that would have been payable with respect to such Dissenting Shares will be retained by Buyer.

ARTICLE III

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

The Company hereby represents and warrants to Buyer and Sub, except as set forth in a disclosure letter (the *Company Disclosure Letter*) delivered to Buyer and Sub on the date of this Agreement (which disclosure letter shall be arranged in sections corresponding to the numbered and lettered sections of this Article III, and any information disclosed in any such section of the disclosure letter shall be deemed to be disclosed only for purposes of the corresponding section of this Article III, unless it is readily apparent that the disclosure contained in such section of the disclosure letter contains enough information regarding the subject matter of other representations and warranties contained in this Article III as to clearly qualify or otherwise clearly apply to such other representations and warranties), as follows:

Section 3.1 Organization and Qualification; Subsidiaries.

(a) The Company is duly organized and validly existing under the laws of the State of Delaware and has the requisite corporate power and authority to carry on its business as it is now being conducted. The Company is qualified to transact business and, where applicable, is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the properties owned or leased by it or the nature of the business conducted by it makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so qualified or in good

standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- (b) For purposes of this Agreement,
- (i) any reference to any event, change or effect being material with respect to any entity means an event, change or effect that is material in relation to the financial condition, businesses or results of operations of such entity and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole; and
- (ii) the term Material Adverse Effect shall mean a material adverse effect on the financial condition, businesses or results of operations of the Company and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole; provided, that the following shall not be deemed to have a Material Adverse Effect: any change or event caused by or resulting from (A) changes, after the date hereof, in prevailing economic or market conditions in the United States, (B) changes or events, after the date hereof, affecting the industries in which the Company and its Subsidiaries operate generally, (C) changes, after the date hereof, in generally accepted accounting principles or requirements applicable to the Company and its Subsidiaries, (D) changes, after the date hereof, in laws, rules or regulations of general applicability or interpretations thereof by any Governmental Authority (except, with respect to each of clauses (A) through (D) of this Section 3.1(b)(ii), to the extent those changes or events have a disproportionate effect on the Company and its Subsidiaries relative to other similarly situated participants in the industries in which they operate), (E) changes or events, after the date hereof, arising from the announcement or pendency of the Merger or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement other than changes or events directly affecting the customers, suppliers or employees of the Company and its Subsidiaries; (F) any change in the trading price of the Company Common Stock in and of itself, (G) any failure, in and of itself, by the Company to meet internal or other estimates, predictions, projections or forecasts of revenue, net income or any other measure of financial performance (it being understood that, with respect to clauses (F) and (G), the facts or circumstances giving rise or contributing to such change in trading price or failure to meet estimates or projections may be deemed to constitute, and shall be taken into account in determining whether there has been, a Material Adverse Effect), or (H) any act of terrorism, commencement or escalation of armed hostilities in the U.S. or internationally against U.S. citizens or facilities in any other country which the Company or its Subsidiaries conduct business, or any declaration of war against the U.S. by any country in which the Company or its Subsidiaries conduct business. Notwithstanding any of the foregoing, (1) any change, event or occurrence (except with respect to any data relating solely to the efficacy of Xyrem in the treatment of fibromyalgia in the Company s pending SXB-26 fibromyalgia proof of principle clinical trial) which, individually or in the aggregate, would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the results or prospects of Xyrem and (2) the approval by the FDA of an ANDA for an AB-rated fomepizole injection, shall each be deemed to be a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.2 Capitalization.

- (a) The Company is a corporation organized under the laws of the state of Delaware and has authorized 23,477,000 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share (the Company Common Stock), of which 11,488,024 shares are outstanding as of the date hereof and 14,000 shares of Senior Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value per share (the Senior Preferred Stock), 5,000 shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value per share (the Series B Preferred Stock), 4,000 shares of Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value per share (the Series C Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value per share (the Series D Non-Voting Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.01 par value per share (the Series D Preferred Stock, and together with the Senior Preferred Stock, the Series B Preferred Stock and the Series C Preferred Stock, collectively, the Company Preferred Stock are collectively referred to as the Company Common Stock and the Company Preferred Stock are collectively referred to as the Company Capital Stock). As of the date hereof, 8,706 shares of Senior Preferred Stock, which are convertible into 1,069,533 shares of Common Stock, and 4,420 shares of Series B Preferred Stock, which are convertible into 680,000 shares of Common Stock, were issued and outstanding, all of which shares were validly issued and fully paid, nonassessable and free of preemptive rights. As of the date hereof, no shares of Series C Preferred Stock or Series D Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding. As of the date hereof, (i) 3,743,970 shares of Company Common Stock were authorized for issuance under the terms of the Company s 1994 Stock Option Plan and 2004 Stock Incentive Plan (the Company Stock Option Plans) of which options to purchase 1,726,489 shares of Company Common Stock were granted and are currently outstanding (the Company Stock Options) at a weighted average exercise price of \$9.4179, (ii) there were outstanding warrants (the Warrants) to purchase up to 15,000 shares of Company Common Stock at an exercise price of \$8.51 per share, up to 2,050 shares of Series C Preferred Stock or 315,385 shares of Series D Preferred Stock at an exercise price of \$6.50 per share and which are convertible into 315,385 shares of Common Stock, and up to 282,353 shares of Series D Preferred Stock at an exercise price of \$4.25 per share and which are convertible into 282,353 shares of Common Stock, and (iii) 200,000 shares of Company Common Stock were authorized for issuance under the Company s Employee Stock Purchase Plan. All shares of Company Common Stock and Company Preferred Stock subject to issuance as aforesaid, upon issuance on the terms and conditions specified in the instruments pursuant to which they are issuable, will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable. All dividends on Company Preferred Stock accruing under the Restated Certificate and required to be paid prior to the date hereof have been fully accrued and paid, and the amounts of any dividends that will accrue with respect to the Company Preferred Stock after the date hereof and prior to the Closing Date are set forth in Section 3.2(a) of the Company Disclosure Letter.
- (b) Section 3.2(b) of the Company Disclosure Letter sets forth the following information with respect to each Company Stock Option and Warrant outstanding as of the date of this Agreement: (i) the name and address of the optionee or Warrant holder; (ii) the particular plan or agreement pursuant to which such Company Stock Option or Warrant was granted; (iii) the number of shares of Company Common Stock and/or Company Preferred Stock subject to such Company Stock Option or Warrant; (iv) the exercise price of such Company Stock Option or Warrant; (v) the date on which such Company Stock Option or Warrant was granted; (vi) the vesting schedule applicable to such Company Stock Option; (vii) the date on which such Company Stock Option or Warrant expires; and (viii) whether the exercisability of such Company Stock Option or Warrant will be accelerated in any way by the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (and the extent of any such acceleration). The Company has made available to Buyer and Sub accurate and complete copies of all stock option plans and warrant agreements pursuant to which the Company has granted such Company Stock Options and Warrants that are currently outstanding and the form of all stock option agreements evidencing such Company Stock Options.

- (c) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(c) of the Company Disclosure Letter, there are no outstanding subscriptions, options, contracts, rights or warrants, including any right of conversion or exchange under any outstanding security, instrument or other agreement, obligating Company or any Subsidiary of Company to issue additional shares of capital stock of, or other equity interests in, Company or any Subsidiary of Company. Except for the Warrants identified in Section 3.2(a) above, there are no outstanding share appreciation rights or similar rights of Company or any of its Subsidiaries. There are no voting trusts, irrevocable proxies or other agreements or understandings to which Company or any Subsidiary of Company is a party or is bound with respect to the voting of any shares of capital stock of, or other equity interests in, Company or any Subsidiary of Company. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(c) of the Company Disclosure Letter, there are no outstanding contractual obligations of Company or any Subsidiary of Company to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of Company Common Stock or any capital stock of any Subsidiary of Company or to provide funds to, or make any investment (in the form of a loan, capital contribution or otherwise) in, any Subsidiary of Company or any other Person. All outstanding shares of Company Common Stock, all outstanding Company Stock Options, and all outstanding shares of capital stock of each Subsidiary of Company have been issued and granted in compliance with (i) all applicable securities Laws and other applicable Laws and regulations and (ii) all requirements set forth in applicable contracts.
- (d) No Voting Debt of the Company is issued and outstanding.
- Section 3.3 Subsidiaries. Each direct and indirect Subsidiary of the Company is listed in Section 3.3 of the Company Disclosure Letter. Each Subsidiary is duly organized and validly existing under the laws of its jurisdiction of organization and has the requisite power and authority to own, lease and operate its assets and properties and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted. Each Subsidiary of the Company is qualified to transact business, and, where applicable, is in good standing, in each jurisdiction in which the properties owned or leased by it or the nature of the business conducted by it makes such qualification necessary, except in all cases where the failure to be so qualified or in good standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. All of the outstanding capital shares or other equity interests of each Subsidiary of the Company are validly issued, and where such Subsidiary is a corporation fully paid and nonassessable and, except as set forth in Section 3.3 of the Company Disclosure Letter, are owned directly or indirectly by the Company free and clear of all Liens. Except as set forth in Section 3.3 of the Company Disclosure Letter, there are no subscriptions, options, warrants, voting trusts, proxies or other commitments, understandings, restrictions or arrangements to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party relating to the issuance, sale, voting or transfer of any capital shares or other equity interests of any Subsidiary of the Company, including any right of conversion or exchange under any outstanding security, instrument or agreement. No Subsidiaries own any Company Capital Stock or any options, warrants or other rights to purchase, or any security, instrument or other agreement having a right of conversion or exchange into, any Company Capital Stock.
- Section 3.4 *Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws*. The Company has heretofore furnished to Buyer and Sub a complete and correct copy of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company (the *Restated Certificate*) and the Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company (the *Restated Bylaws*) or equivalent organizational documents, each as amended to date, of the Company and each Subsidiary. Such certificate of incorporation, bylaws, or equivalent organizational documents are in full force and effect. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is in violation of any provisions of its certificate of incorporation, bylaws or equivalent organizational documents.

Section 3.5 Authority, Non-Contravention; Approvals.

(a) The Company has the necessary corporate power and corporate authority to enter into this Agreement and, subject to the adoption of this Agreement by the Required Company Vote, to carry

out its obligations hereunder and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company and the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company, subject to the adoption of this Agreement by the Required Company Vote. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Company and, assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery by Buyer and Sub, constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms, except to the extent that the enforceability thereof may be limited by (i) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors—rights generally and by principles of equity regarding the availability of remedies or (ii) rules of Law governing specific performance, injunctive relief and other equitable remedies.

- (b) The Board of Directors, by resolutions duly adopted by a unanimous vote at a meeting duly called and held and not subsequently rescinded or modified in any way, has duly (i) determined that this Agreement and the Merger are advisable, fair to and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders, (ii) approved this Agreement, the Voting Agreement and the Merger and for purposes of the DGCL, including without limitation, Section 203 thereof, and (iii) recommended that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt this Agreement and approve the Merger and directed that this Agreement and the Merger be submitted for consideration by the Company s stockholders at the Company Stockholders Meeting.
- (c) The only votes of the holders of any class or series of capital stock of the Company necessary to approve this Agreement, the Merger or any transaction contemplated by this Agreement are (i) the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the issued and outstanding Senior Preferred Stock, voting together with the holders of Company Common Stoc